

# LUND UNIVERSITY

#### Juvenile idiopathic arthritis - from macrophage to mortality

Berthold, Elisabet

2022

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

#### Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Berthold, E. (2022). Juvenile idiopathic arthritis - from macrophage to mortality. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund]. Lund University, Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors:

#### General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

#### Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

**PO Box 117** 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

# Juvenile idiopathic arthritis – from macrophage to mortality

ELISABET BERTHOLD DEPARTMENT OF CLINICAL SCIENCES LUND | FACULTY OF MEDICINE | LUND UNIVERSITY



**ELISABET BERTHOLD** is working as a rheumatologist at the section for pediatric rheumatology at Skåne University Hospital in Lund. The focus of her research interest is the pediatric rheumatic disease juvenile idiopathic arthritis (JIA). The aim of her thesis is to gain new information and updated answers to the patients' questions *Why did I get this disease?, What will happen to me now?* and *Will I ever get well?*.



Department of Clinical Sciences in Lund Rheumatology

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2022:56 ISBN 978-91-8021-217-5 ISSN 1652-8220





# Juvenile idiopathic arthritis – from macrophage to mortality

Elisabet Berthold



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION by due permission of the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended at Lottasalen, Reumatologiska kliniken, Kioskgatan 5, Lund, Friday April 29<sup>th</sup>, 2022, at 9.00 am

*Faculty opponent* Professor Marite Rygg Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Trondheim, Norway

Organization	Document name	
LUND UNIVERSITY	Doctoral dissertation	
Department of Clinical Sciences in Lur	nd Date of issue	
Department of Onnioal Colences in Ear	2022-04-29	
Author: Elisabet Berthold	Sponsoring organization	
Title and subtitle	·	
Juvenile idiopathic arthritis – from mac	crophage to mortality	
Abstract Juvenile idiopathic arthritis (JIA) is the immunopathogenesis in JIA has man role of the monocytes. JIA is consid term follow-up studies have active of last three decades, but if this has im-	he most common rheumatic disease inly focused on the adaptive immur ered a chronic disease, although or lisease as adults. The treatment are aproved the long-term outcome is n	e in children. Studies of the le system, while less is known of the nly about 50% of participants in long- senal for JIA has expanded during the ot known.
When a diagnosis of JIA is confirme "Why did I/my child get this disease aim of this thesis has been to study monocytes and their function in bloc short- and long-term perspectives, r	ed almost all children and parents as ?", "What will happen to me now?" a different aspects of these questions of and the synovial environment, to isk of depression and anxiety, and	sk the same important questions: and "Will I ever get well?". The overall s – from the pathophysiological role of incidence, outcome measures with mortality.
Children with active oligoarticular Jl. pattern in the synovial environment, supports the hypothesis that oligoar rheumatic arthritides.	A display monocytes of a mixed pro with reduced capacity to phagocyti ticular JIA should not be considered	- and anti-inflammatory polarization ze, unique for this JIA subtype. This d as a pediatric version of adult
The mean annual incidence rate in 9.9/100,000 children < 16 years, wit interpreted as low, fewer patients w surgery was decreased compared to the introduction of biologic immunor the follow-up years. No increased ri they were also not diagnosed at an	Skåne (the southernmost region of th significantly increasing numbers of ere diagnosed with JIA-associated o previously published data. Howev modulatory treatment still experienc sk for diagnosis with depression or earlier age than age- and sex-matc	Sweden) 1980 – 2010 was during the period. The mortality was uveitis and the need of joint corrective er, children with JIA diagnosed since ed disease activity more than 50% of anxiety was found in JIA patients and hed controls.
In conclusion, the long-term outcom found to be increased in JIA. There time in spite of state-of-the-art treatu many JIA patients that still needs he	e of JIA has improved and the risk are however still challenges with ac ment. Follow-up in adulthood is nee ealthcare as adults.	for depression and anxiety is not tive disease more than half of the ded to answer the question of how
Key words	agu Autoome Monocutos Inflormati	on Depression Anviety
Classification system and/or index terr	ns (if any)	טוו, שבטופטווו, אווגופנע
Supplementary bibliographical informa	tion	Language
ISSN and kay title		English, Swedish
1652-8220, JIA – from macrophage to Lund University. Faculty of Medicine F	mortality Doctoral Dissertation Series 2022:56	978-91-8021-217-5
Recipient's notes	Number of pages 92	Price
	Security classification	<u> </u>

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature 🤇

isall

Date 2022-03-24

# Juvenile idiopathic arthritis – from macrophage to mortality

Elisabet Berthold



Omslagsfoto av Elisabet Berthold

Copyright pp 1 - 92 Elisabet Berthold Paper 1  $\bigcirc$  The Authors

Paper 2 © The Authors

Paper 3 © The Authors

Paper 4 © The Authors

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Department of Clinical Sciences in Lund Section of Rheumatology

ISBN 978-91-8021-217-5 ISSN 1652-8220

Tryckt i Sverige av Media-Tryck, Lunds universitet Lund 2022



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se MADE IN SWEDEN

"Why did I get this disease? What will happen to me now? Will I ever get well?"

# Table of contents

List of papers	
Abbreviations	
Thesis at a glance	
Preface	15
Introduction to the field	
Juvenile idiopathic arthritis (JIA)	
Definition	
Classification	
Etiology	
Immunopathogenesis	
Epidemiology	
Clinical features	
JIA-associated uveitis	
JIA - historically and today	
Outcome	
JIA and comorbidity with other conditions	
Autoimmune diseases	
Cardiovascular diseases	
Depression and anxiety	
Aims of the present investigation	
Methods and patients	
Methods used in Paper I	
Flow cytometry	
Reverse-transcription polymerase chain reaction	
Patient selection	
Healthcare in the Skåne region	
Registers at the National board for health and welfare	
Skåne healthcare register	
Design of the south-Swedish JIA cohort	
Case assessment	

Validation and data collection	. 46
Statistical analysis	. 47
Ethical considerations	. 48
Results and discussion	. 49
Paper I: Children with oligoarticular JIA have skewed synovial monocyte polarization pattern with functional impairment – a distinct inflammatory pattern for oligoarticular juvenile arthritis Surface and mRNA-expression The role of the synovial fluid Functional assessment Monocytes in synovial tissue	. 49 . 49 . 51 . 51 . 51
Discussion Paper II and III: Outcome in JIA: a population-based study from Sweden, and Increasing incidence of JIA: a trend over 31 years in southern Sweder	. 52 n
Incidence Demographics of the south-Swedish JIA cohort Outcome Discussion	. 52 . 53 . 54 . 57 . 58
Paper IV: JIA does not increase the risk of depression and anxiety – result from the south-Swedish JIA cohort Depression and anxiety in JIA Risk of depression and anxiety in JIA Discussion	ts 60 60 61
Conclusions	. 63
Future perspectives	. 65
Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning	. 67
Acknowledgements	. 69
Supplementary material	.73
References	.77
Appendices	. 93

# List of papers

The thesis is based on studies reported in the following papers, which will be referred to in the text by their respective Roman numerals:

I. Schmidt T, **Berthold E**, Arve-Butler S, Gullstrand B, Mossberg A, Kahn F, Bengtsson AA, Månsson B, Kahn R.

Children with oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis have skewed synovial monocyte polarization pattern with functional impairment – a distinct inflammatory pattern for oligoarticular juvenile arthritis.

Arthritis research & therapy. 2020, 12;22(1):186.

II. Berthold E, Månsson B, Kahn R.

Outcome in juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a population-based study from Sweden.

Arthritis research & therapy. 2019, 28;21(1):218.

III. Berthold E, Dahlberg A, Tydén H, Månsson B, Kahn R.

Increasing incidence of juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a trend over 31 years in southern Sweden.

Manuscript.

IV. **Berthold** E, Dahlberg A, Jöud A, Månsson B, Kahn F, Kahn R.

Juvenile idiopathic arthritis does not increase the risk of depression and anxiety: results from the South-Swedish JIA cohort.

Manuscript.

#### Publications, published during doctoral studies, not included in the thesis

• Kahn R, **Berthold E**, Gullstrand B, Schmidt T, Kahn F, Geborek P, Saxne T, Bengtsson AA, Månsson B.

Circulating complexes between tumour necrosis factor-alpha and etanercept predict long-term efficacy of etanercept in juvenile idiopathic arthritis.

Acta Paediatrica. 2016;105(4):427-32.

• **Berthold E**, Månsson B, Gullstrand B, Geborek P, Saxne T, Bengtsson AA, Kahn R.

Tumour necrosis factor-alpha/etanercept complexes in serum predict longterm efficacy of etanercept treatment in seronegative rheumatoid arthritis.

Scandinavian Journal of Rheumatology. 2018;47(1):22-26.

• Arve-Butler S, Schmidt T, Mossberg A, **Berthold E**, Gullstrand B, Bengtsson AA, Kahn F, Kahn R.

Synovial fluid neutrophils in oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions.

Arthritis research & therapy. 2021 9;23(1):109.

• Kahn R, Berg S, Berntson L, Berthold E, Brodin P, Bäckström F, et al.

Population-based study of multisystem inflammatory syndrome associated with COVID-19 found that 36% of children had persistent symptoms.

Acta Paediatrica. 2021;00:1-9.

• Arve-Butler S, Mossberg A, Schmidt T, Welinder C, Yan H, **Berthold E**, Król P, Kahn R.

Neutrophils lose the capacity to suppress T cell proliferation upon migration to inflamed joints in juvenile idiopathic arthritis.

Frontiers in Immunology. 2022, doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.795260.

### Abbreviations

- ACPA Anti-citrullinated protein/peptide antibodies
- ANA Antinuclear antibodies
- APC Antigen presenting cell
- bDMARD Biological disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drug
- CI Confidence interval
- CNS Central nervous system

CRP - C-reactive protein

csDMARD - Conventional synthetic disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drug

DMARD - Disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drug

E-oligo - Extended oligoarthritis

ERA - Enthesitis related arthritis

- ESR Erythrocyte sedimentation rate
- EULAR European League Against Rheumatism
- FACS Fluorescence activated cell sorting

HR – Hazard ratio

- IAC -- Intra-articular corticosteroid injections
- IBD Inflammatory bowel disease
- ICD International classification of diseases

IFN-Interferon

IL - Interleukin

- ILAR -- International League of Associations for Rheumatology
- JADAS Juvenile arthritis disease activity score

JAK – Janus kinase

JCA – Juvenile chronic arthritis (European definition)

- JIA Juvenile idiopathic arthritis (International definition since 2001)
- JPsA Juvenile psoriatic arthritis
- JRA Juvenile rheumatoid arthritis (North American definition)

LPS - Lipopolysaccharide

MHC - Major histocompatibility complex

NBWH - National board for health and welfare

- NK cells Natural killer cells
- NSAID Non-steroid anti-inflammatory drug

PCR - Polymerase chain reaction

PMA - Phorbol-myristate-acetate

P-oligo - Persistent oligoarthritis

qPCR – Quantitative polymerase chain reaction

RA - Rheumatoid arthritis

RF - Rheumatoid factor

- RF--RF negative polyarticular JIA
- RF+-RF positive polyarticular JIA
- SHR Skåne healthcare register
- SMR Standardized mortality rate
- sJIA Systemic onset JIA
- STAT Signal transducers and activators of transcription
- TNF Tumor necrosis factor
- tsDMARD Targeted synthetic disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drug
- uJIA Undifferentiated arthritis

### Thesis at a glance

**Paper I.** *Aim:* To map the polarization state and function of monocytes in blood and the synovial environment.

*Patients and methods:* Paired samples of blood and synovial fluid from 13 children with untreated oligoarticular JIA and three synovial biopsies. Analysis of polarization markers using flow cytometry and qPCR, effector functions using phagocytosis assay and monocytes in biopsies using immunohistochemistry, immunofluorescence and *in situ* hybridization.

*Conclusion:* Children with active oligoarticular JIA display monocytes of a mixed pro- and anti-inflammatory polarization pattern in the synovial environment, with reduced capacity to phagocytize, unique for this JIA subtype.



**Paper II.** *Aim:* To study the epidemiology and outcome of JIA in Skåne in the era of biologic treatment.

*Patients and methods:* A population-based cohort of 251 individuals diagnosed with JIA 2002 – 2010 while living in Skåne. Retrospective annual registration of measures of disease activity, pharmacologic treatment, joint surgery, and diagnosis with JIA-associated uveitis until end of 2015.

*Conclusion:* The need for joint surgery and the presence of uveitis was diminished compared to studies with patients diagnosed in the 1980's and 90's. Children with JIA however still experienced disease activity more than 50% of the follow-up time.



Illustrating the percentage of individual follow-up years with inactive disease defined as no uveitis or arthritis, in the total cohort as well as divided by JIA subtype.

Paper III. Aim: To study the incidence and mortality of JIA over 31 years.

*Patients and methods:* The cohort from Paper II and an additional 400 individuals diagnosed 1980 – 2001 while living in Skåne, calculation of annual incidence rate. Data on mortality from "The cause of death register".

*Conclusions:* There is a statistically significantly increasing incidence of JIA over the period of 1980 - 2010. Only eight mortalities (1.2%) were found, which prevented further statistical analysis.



Illustrating increasing annual incidence presented per 100,000 children between 1980 - 2010.

**Paper IV.** *Aim:* To compare the risk of being diagnosed with depression or anxiety for JIA patients to controls without JIA.

*Patients and methods:* Conditional cox proportional hazard regression analysis of registered diagnoses for depression and anxiety at the Skåne healthcare register 1998 – 2019, using 640 of the patients in the JIA cohort and 3200 controls matched for sex and year of birth.

*Conclusions:* No increased risk for diagnosis with depression or anxiety was found in JIA patients and they were also not diagnosed at an earlier age.

	JIA	Controls
Depression	14.5%	14.8%
Anxiety	17.3%	17.4%

Illustrating the percentage of patients and controls diagnosed with depression and anxiety 1998 – 2019.

### Preface

I have always enjoyed working with children. My first employment was to teach children to swim and as daughter of two teachers I have been enthused to help younger children learn and develop.

During medical school I did not nourish a dream of working with children, there were so many of my student colleagues that were more passionate about that. I was more inspired by the wise and calm physicians at the rheumatology department, and to work with chronic diseases where you must look at the whole person and take all aspects in life under consideration in the treatment and not focus on a single organ. As I during my residency encountered the division of pediatric rheumatology, I remembered how much I enjoy working with children. Now I feel grateful to have the opportunity to combine these two areas of interest.

When a child is diagnosed with juvenile idiopathic arthritis, the same questions always arise. "Why did I/my child get this disease?", "What will happen to me now?" and "Will I ever get well?". As a doctor it is frustrating not to have answers to these questions. I have been told during my education that the best answer to the question of prognosis is "how you feel after five years of disease is how you will feel as an adult". This assumption is based on research conducted on patients diagnosed with juvenile arthritis before immunomodulatory drugs where common and we hope, but don't know, that children diagnosed with pediatric rheumatic diseases today feel better and develop less complications.

The aim of this PhD project has been to get better answers to the patients' questions, and I think we at least have come some steps on the way. Working with this project, I have gained a lot of theoretical knowledge on juvenile arthritis. Now I look forward to continuing to work, in the everyday clinic as well as with research, to develop better care and treatment for children with rheumatic diseases.

### Introduction to the field

### Juvenile idiopathic arthritis (JIA)

#### Definition

JIA is the most common rheumatic disease in children. The disease is defined as "an arthritis of unknown etiology that begins before the 16<sup>th</sup> birthday and persists for at least six weeks; other known conditions (infection, trauma, malignancy) are excluded", according to the International League of Associations for Rheumatology (ILAR)(1).

Before these current international classification criteria was adapted in the late 1990's(2), there were two criteria in use and the disease had different names and slightly different definition. Juvenile rheumatoid arthritis (JRA), with six weeks arthritis duration was the American definition(3) and The European League Against Rheumatism (EULAR) termed the disease juvenile chronic arthritis (JCA) and required three months of symptoms for diagnosis. The EULAR classification system also encompassed juvenile ankylosing spondylitis, psoriatic arthritis and arthritis associated with inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD)(4). The difference in definitions complicates the comparison of results from older studies and the ILAR criteria has facilitated the international communication and possibility of research on JIA today. The goal of the current criteria has also been to define homogenous subgroups of the disease. In the last decade the question of revaluation of the current criteria has been raised and one suggestion has been to define the diagnostic subgroups by measures reflecting the immunological mechanisms rather than the number of joints and sites of inflammation involved(5-7).

#### Classification

The classification system used to diagnose JIA today is the revised ILAR classification of JIA from 2001(1). These are the criteria used and referred to throughout this thesis (Figure 1).

<ul> <li>Systemic onset JIA</li> <li>Arthritis in one or more joints preceded by fever for 2 weeks with a quotidian pattern for at least 3 days, and accompanied by one or more of: <ul> <li>Evanescent erythematous rash</li> <li>Generalized lymphadenopathy</li> <li>Hepato- and/or splenomegaly</li> <li>Serositis</li> </ul> </li> <li>Exclusions: a, b, c, d</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Oligoarthritis</li> <li>Arthritis affecting 1-4 joints during the first 6 months of disease.</li> <li>Persistent: not more than 4 affected joints throughout the disease course affecting more than 4 joints after the first 6 months of disease</li> <li>Exclusions: a, b, c, d, e</li> </ul>	<b>RF-negative polyarthritis</b> Arthritis affecting 5 or more joints during the first 6 months of disease and negative test for RF <b>Exclusions:</b> a, b, c, d, e	RF-positive polyarthritis Arthrifis affecting 5 or more joints during the first fo months of disease and at least 2 positive tests for RF at least 3 months apart during the first 6 months of disease Exclusions: a, b, c, e
Juvenile psoriatic arthritis Arthritis and psoriasis, or arthritis and at least 2 of:	<ul> <li>Enthesitis related arthritis</li> <li>Arthritis and enthesitis, or arthritis or enthesitis with at least 2 of:</li> <li>Sazcoiliae joint tenderness and/or inflammatory lumbosacral pain in the patient history</li> <li>The presence of HLA-B27 antigen</li> <li>Onset in a male over 6 years of age</li> <li>Acute anterior uveitis</li> <li>Ankylosing spondylitis, ERA, sacrollitis with IBD, Reiter's syndrome, or acute anterior uveitis in a first-degree relative</li> <li>Exclusions: a, d, e</li> </ul>	Undifferentiated arthritis Arthritis that fulfill criteria in no category, or in 2 or more of the other categories	<ul> <li>Exclusions</li> <li>a) Psoriasis or a history of psoriasis in the patient or first-degree relative</li> <li>b) Arthritis in an HLA-B27 positive male beginning after the 6th birthday.</li> <li>c) Ankylosing spondylitis, ERA, sacrolificits with BD, Reits, ERA, syndrome, or acute anterior uveitis, or a history of one of these conditions in a first-degree relative</li> <li>d) The presence of RF on at least 2 occasions at least 3 months apart</li> <li>e) Systemic JIA in the patient</li> </ul>

Figure 1. ILAR classification of JIA: Second revision, 2001 Abbreviations: RF – rheumatoid factor; ERA – enthesitis related arthritis; IBD – inflammatory bowel disease

#### Etiology

The term "idiopathic" in JIA refers to the fact that the disease origin is unknown, hence the arthritis develops without clear evidence of outer impact. It is believed to be a combination of environmental factors and genetic susceptibility that leads to clinical disease.

#### Genetics

JIA is a complex polygenic disease. Evidence of genetics being involved in the pathogenesis of JIA is that there is 44% concordance in monozygotic twins(8) and 32% of JIA patients have first-degree relatives with autoimmune disease(9). Also, when two siblings have JIA, they have the same subtype in the majority of cases(10).

The genetic background differs between JIA subtypes, especially for systemic onset JIA (sJIA) which is considered an autoinflammatory- rather than autoimmune disease. Genes found to be involved in JIA are both of HLA- and non-HLA type, except for sJIA that lack association to HLA genes. HLA genes of class I as well as class II, with the main function as antigen presenters to T-cells, have been found to be JIA associated(11). A strong non-HLA genetic association has been found for the T-cell regulatory protein tyrosine phosphatase nonreceptor 22, but several other non-HLA genes coding for cytokines (tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF $\alpha$ ), interleukin (IL)-2, IL-10, IL-6) or proteins involved in immune signaling and antigen presentation have also been suggested to be important in the susceptibility to JIA(12, 13).

#### Gender differences

Autoimmune disease is in general more common in females than in males, which is true for JIA as well(14). The gender difference has several possible explanations, where a combination of many most likely is the cause (Figure 2).



Figure 2. Factors differing between males and females contributing to gender bias in autoimmune disease.

Hypotheses to the gender difference are that there are several differences between female and male immune systems that might contribute, and that there also exist differences in exposure to environmental factors such as smoking and dietary habits. The X chromosome contains many genes that are involved in immunity. Since most X-linked genes are not sex-specific, one X chromosome must be inactivated in females to achieve gene equivalency compared to males(11). The inactivation is however incomplete, leading to an over expression of genes on the X chromosome in females. Depending on the nature of these genes, this can either promote or act protective in immune reactions(15-17). The contribution of the X chromosome to the risk of autoimmune disease is supported by a higher prevalence also among XX and XXY males(11).

Hormonal differences are also believed to contribute to the gender bias since the gender differences among patients are lower in autoimmune diseases before puberty. Estrogens, for example, are known to have an impact on the development and function of lymphocytes. The pre-pubertal gender difference that exists in JIA can however not be explained by hormonal factors since there is no difference in the levels of estrogens and androgens before puberty. Females are in all known to produce stronger humoral- and cellular immune response than males, leading to better control of infections but in turn increases the risk of autoimmune reactions(11).

#### Environmental factors

Various environmental factors have been explored in the study of aetiopathogenesis of JIA. Breast-feeding, for example, contributes to the imprint and programming of the infant immune system through transfer of cytokines and the mother's immunological memory, and early weaning has been shown to be associated with increased risk of JIA development(18-22). A common hypothesis today is that a

decrease of the infectious burden in industrialized countries has led to an increase of allergic and autoimmune diseases(23-25), called the "hygiene hypothesis". There are therefore many studies exploring environmental influence to the risk of JIA, with focus on how early lifestyle factors affects the imprint of the immune system (18). In line with the hygiene hypothesis, growing up with siblings (especially younger) have been shown to decrease the risk of JIA(26), whereas serious infection during the first year of life has prospectively been associated to increased risk of JIA(27). Associations between antibiotic exposure prior to JIA diagnosis have also been found, suggested to alter the fecal microbiome(28, 29). The mechanism through which infections affects the risk of developing JIA and if certain pathogens are responsible for the risk is still to be revealed(18).

### Immunopathogenesis

In the following section an overview of the function of the immune system, current knowledge of the immunopathogenesis in JIA and the specific role of the monocyte will be presented, with focus on oligoarticular JIA since this is the subtype studied in Paper I.

#### Inflammation

Inflammation is an immune response to stimuli threatening tissue homeostasis. Factors triggering an immune reaction can be both exogenous (microorganisms and irritants) and endogenous (damaged cells and cell debris). The purpose of inflammation is to eliminate the threat and start tissue repair as fast as possible. Cardinal symptoms of inflammation are:

- redness (rubor) and increased temperature (calor), the result of increased local blood flow
- edema (tumor), caused by the leakage of fluid and plasma proteins into the tissue due to increased vessel permeability
- pain (dolor), the effect of swelling and release of mediators triggering pain receptors in the tissue(30)

#### Overview of the immune system

The human immune system is divided in two branches, often referred to as the innate and adaptive immune systems, with differences in function, specificity, and time of response. The innate immune system serves as our first line of defense with the functions of recognizing pathogen patterns, followed by eradicating the threat without too much harm to the host. It consists of epithelia and mucosa forming a physical and chemical barrier against microbes, various cell types (mainly phagocytes) that are always present, and plasma proteins. The adaptive immune system, consisting of lymphocytes and their products, is activated after initial response from the innate system, hence "adapt" the response to the type of pathogenic invader. Innate immune cells are somewhat rough in their sense of recognizing structures shared by microbes and that are not present by host cells. Adaptive immune reactions are specific, since the lymphocytes are presented with detailed microbial molecules, called antigens, from antigen presenting innate immune cells and co-stimulated to create the eligible response. The cells of the different systems also differ in their life span, with phagocytes dying after fulfilling their assignment to start an immune reaction (6-24 hours), while lymphocytes lives for days and weeks and can evolve to memory cells that rest in lymphoid tissues or circulate throughout life waiting for the microbe to return(31).

The pathogenesis in JIA differs between subtypes, shown for example in studies of synovial histology and protein expression(32, 33). Due to the genetic association with HLA class II genes and the presence of autoantibodies, the main focus in studies of the pathogenesis in JIA has been on adaptive immune responses and less is known of the contribution of the innate immune cells. It is assumed that the autoimmune reaction in JIA starts with a response to a self-antigen from cells in the adaptive immune system. However, after the initial event almost all the immune system is involved(34).

#### Innate immunity

The cells of the innate immune system are mononuclear phagocytes (monocytes, macrophages, and dendritic cells), polymorphonuclear phagocytes (neutrophils, eosinophils, and basophils) and natural killer (NK) cells. Neutrophils are the first cells to respond to most infections and are by that also the most numerous leukocytes in the blood with several defense mechanisms and immune functions(35, 36).

The main function of macrophages and dendritic cells are, in brief, to attract other immune cells to the site of inflammation and to act as presenters of antigens to T-cells and thereby activate the adaptive immune system. The function of monocytes will be described in more detail in a separate section. Common to all the phagocytes is the ability to phagocytize (phagos = eating, cytos = cell), a process when the macrophage or neutrophil extends its plasma membrane around a pathogen, pinches off and internalizes the particle in a membrane-bound vesicle called a phagosome. The phagosome fuses with a lysosome, forming a phagolysosome that, as different enzymes are activated and form reactive oxygen intermediates and nitric oxide, eventually kills and breaks down the pathogen(37).

Innate immune reactions are however not solely cell dependent. Circulating plasma proteins, for example proteins of the complement system, antimicrobial peptides, and acute phase reactants such as C-reactive protein (CRP) also have defense functions as recognizers of pathogens and enhancers of cell reactions. Cytokines are crucial proteins responsible for communication between cells, where TNF $\alpha$  and IL-1 are the principal cytokines in recruiting phagocytic cells to the affected tissue(31, 37).

Memory functions of immunity have been considered to be possible only for the adaptive immune cells. In recent years, it has become clear that infections can have long-lasting effects on innate immune cells as well, with a shift to increased production of monocytes and decreased production of lymphocytes after reencounter of a pathogen. This phenomenon is called trained immunity and believed to result from epigenetic changes on hematopoietic stem cells and innate effector cells(38, 39). Trained immunity is suggested as contributor to chronic inflammation in autoimmune diseases(39).

#### Monocytes and macrophages and their polarization

Monocytes constitute 5-10% of circulating leukocytes in humans but can very quickly increase in numbers and mobilize to affected tissues as a response to inflammation. Monocytes are identified by their surface expression of CD14 and CD16, where the combination differentiates them into different subsets. CD14<sup>+</sup>CD16<sup>-</sup> are named "classical" monocytes, CD14<sup>+</sup>CD16<sup>+</sup> intermediate and CD14<sup>LOW</sup>CD16<sup>+</sup> "non-classical" monocytes (80-90% are classical). Under healthy conditions, monocytes circulate in the blood up to 24 hours after release from the bone marrow. They can leave the circulation in response to stimulating cytokine signals from other cells and then either transmigrate to tissues to repopulate tissueresident macrophages or convert to non-classical monocytes with a longer lifespan that might help to retain constant cell-numbers in pathological situations. The number of non-classical monocytes is strongly associated to the physiological status of the organism and is suggested being of possible diagnostic use(38). Macrophages have different appearance and functions depending on the tissue they reside in. but their overall functions are to clear dying cells and hostile particles by phagocytosis and to secrete cytokines and chemokines that activate other cells in the immune system(30). Monocytes residing in tissues adopt functions of the tissue-resident macrophages, for example, antigen-presentation and anti-inflammatory abilities such as cytokine catabolism and release of regulatory mediators(38).

Monocytes and macrophages can act pro-inflammatory or as regulators of inflammation depending on the stimuli in the local environment in which they are differentiated, a process called polarization or activation. Polarized monocytes and macrophages are *in vitro* traditionally referred to as classically activated (M1) and alternatively activated (M2), with further subdivision depending on the functions and cytokines produced(40-44). We refer to these phenotypes as M1(IFN $\gamma$ ), M2(IL-4) and M2(IL-10), reflecting by which cytokines they are induced (Figure 3). Polarization is believed to influence disease progression by affecting effector functions(45), but polarization is difficult to study *in vivo* since the immune cells are under the constant influence of exposure to cytokines specific for both M1 and M2 types, compared to the cells in the strict laboratory milieu. There is evidence of imbalance in M1/M2 pattern in adult rheumatic diseases(46-48). In RA, monocytes have been found in synovial fluid and tissue where they differed in CD16 expression

compared to circulating monocytes(49). Increased frequency of circulating and synovial intermediate CD14<sup>+</sup>CD16<sup>+</sup> monocytes and a M2(IL-10)-like pattern in synovial monocytes have been demonstrated in enthesitis related arthritis (ERA)(50, 51) and monocytes in sJIA are also shown to polarize depending on environmental stimuli(52).



Figure 3. Schematic summary of monocyte polarization. Stimulating cytokines in green boxes and secreted cytokines in blue boxes. Image created using Servier Medical Art (smart.servier.com). Abbreviations: LPS – lipopolysaccharide, IFN – interferon, IL – interleukin, TGF – transforming growth factor, TNF – tumor necrosis factor

#### Adaptive immunity

The cells of the adaptive immune system are the lymphocytes, known as T-cells and B-cells. The main features of adaptive immunity are the detailed specificity of the lymphocyte receptors enabling fast recognition and response to antigens, the creation of an immunologic memory and the regulation of immune attacks to protect us from damage to self-structures.

T-cells are activated through presentation of an antigen displayed by major histocompatibility complex (MHC) on antigen-presenting cells (APCs), which are mainly innate immune cells, combined with additional co-stimulatory signals either from receptors on the APC's surface or secreted cytokines. Class I MHC molecules are recognized by CD8<sup>+</sup> cells that develop into cytolytic cells that destruct cells

harboring intracellular pathogens. The most common T-cells are CD4<sup>+</sup> that recognize MHC II molecules and develop into helper cells that produces cytokines that activate effector functions of other cells or stimulate B-cells to antibody production. A subset of CD4<sup>+</sup> cells are regulatory and can inhibit response of other lymphocytes(31, 53). T-cells develop in the thymus where they undergo a control process in order to create immunologic tolerance. Peptides from endogenous proteins are presented on MHC molecules and T-cells not recognizing the self-MHC, as well as the T-cells that bind with very high avidity are eliminated (negative selection)(54).

B-cells arise in the bone marrow and the principle of tolerance are similar to that of T-cells. Depending on the cell contact and cytokine stimulation, B-cells develop into either memory cells that can be activated on future encounter with the same antigen, or plasma cells with the purpose of producing antibodies. Antibodies are antigen-recognizing immunoglobulins that opsonize (coats) microbes and thereby promote phagocytosis, activate the complement system, or stimulate cytotoxic  $CD8^+$  cells(31, 53).

#### Autoimmunity

Autoimmunity is a failure of an organism to tolerate its own cells and extra cellular matrix, resulting in an immune response by lymphocytes and/or antibodies. When this immune reaction leads to dysfunction of an organ, an autoimmune disease is manifest(11).

Autoreactive T-cells should be eliminated already in the thymus, but since not all self-antigens occur in the thymus some T-cells escape negative selection(54). For this reason, there is also need for peripheral mechanisms to induce immunologic tolerance. Autoreactive cells can either be suppressed by regulatory T-cell or die by apoptosis as they repeatedly encounter antigens without costimulatory signals or use inhibitory receptors to recognize co-stimulators(15, 31, 54). As previously described, there are genetic associations to autoimmunity and infection can contribute to development of autoimmunity. There can be structural similarities between microbial and self-antigens, inaccurate co-stimulation from APCs due to an elevated initial immune response and an infection or trauma can cause release of antigens normally hidden from the immune system (for example in a "closed organ" such as the eye)(31, 54). In recent years, evidence of disturbances in the microbiota (microorganisms in the mucosal surfaces and skin) leading to autoimmune diseases such as RA and spondyloarthritis are emerging(15).

#### Autoantibodies

Evidence of JIA being an autoimmune disease is the presence of tissue infiltrates of immune cells causing organ damage, and the finding of autoantibodies. However, the subtype of sJIA is considered an autoinflammatory disease associated solely with defects in innate immune mechanisms instead of disturbances in adaptive immunity(13, 55). The lack of autoantibodies in sJIA further supports this hypothesis(55).

Autoantibodies of clinical interest in JIA are antinuclear antibodies (ANA), rheumatoid factor (RF), and anti-citrullinated protein/peptide antibodies (ACPA). ANA are present in approximately 50% of JIA patients but are not specific for the diagnosis. The presence of ANA should be used as a prognostic factor of the risk for uveitis(55), the most common extra-articular manifestation affecting 2-20% of JIA patients(56) that will be more detailly described in a separate section. The target antigens of ANA are not specified, but there are several suggestions including nucleic acids, nucleosomes, phospholipids, and nuclear and nucleolar proteins(55). RF are antibodies with antigen binding sites specific to the Fc portion of IgG molecules, found in about 5% of JIA patients and are associated with worse prognosis and risk of bone erosions. ACPA are also present in the same extent as RF, found in most patients with RF+ polyarticular JIA, and correlates to poor prognosis(13, 55, 57). ACPA are directed against citrullinated peptides from dying cells and are more known as antibodies with high specificity for RA. In vitro studies suggest that RF and ACPA contributes to the pathogenesis of arthritis, but there are no current evidence connecting autoantibodies to the pathophysiology of JIA(55).

#### The synovial environment and pathogenesis of JIA

The synovial membrane (synovium) lines the inner surface of the joint capsule that encloses a joint and is the source of synovial fluid that protects, nourishes, and lubricates the joint cartilage. The synovium consists of an inner (intima) and outer (subintima) layer. The intima is composed of one to three layers of cells, macrophage- or fibroblast like synoviocytes, while the subintima is relatively acellular and consists of nerves, lymphatic and vascular vessels, fat cells, fibroblasts, a few lymphocytes or macrophages, and collagen fibrils(58, 59). An adult knee contains < 3.5 mL synovial fluid under healthy conditions, but during inflammation angiogenesis and blood flow to the synovium is increased and more synovial fluid is produced. Due to insufficient increase of the vasculature compared to the synovial tissue expansion, this eventually leads to intraarticular hypoxia that initiates pro-inflammatory processes(58).

Neutrophils are the most common immune cells in inflamed joints(60). In oligoarticular JIA, synovial neutrophils are found to have altered phenotype with reduced capacity to phagocytize(61) and suppress T-cells than circulating neutrophils(62). This together with findings of high levels of cytokines typical of innate immunity reactions in joint fluid(44, 63, 64) emphasizes a contributing role of the innate immune system to the pathogenesis of JIA. Monocytes and macrophages are crucial to the resolution of inflammation and if the process of tissue restorsion is disturbed, chronic inflammatory disease can develop(38).

The synovial tissue is in JIA infiltrated by T- and B-lymphocytes, plasma cells, NKcells, macrophages, dendritic cells, and neutrophils(13). T-, B- and plasma cells are found to be aggregated and clustered around antigen-presenting dendritic cells in lymphoid follicular structures in the synovia(65). In oligoarticular JIA, imbalance between pro-inflammatory Th1/Th17 and anti-inflammatory regulatory T-cells is suggested as the origin of inflammation. The T-cells produce pro-inflammatory cytokines (TNF $\alpha$ , IL-17, interferon (IFN)  $\gamma$ , and granulocyte-macrophage colonystimulating factor), leading to recruitment of additional inflammatory cells and activation of synoviocytes, synovial monocytes and tissue macrophages. In turn, these activated cells start production of catabolic proteases causing damage to cartilage tissue, and pro-inflammatory cytokines that activates osteoclasts to cause bone erosions and eventually loss of joint function(13, 65).

### Epidemiology

Reports of incidence and prevalence of JIA differ depending on study design and geographic region. The international consensus on the ILAR criteria for JIA has facilitated comparison of epidemiological studies, since the different definitions historically used for juvenile arthritis was another factor that needed to be considered when interpreting results. There have been reports on a north-south geographic gradient in the incidence of JIA, possibly explaining the combined impact of genetics and environmental risk factors for developing the disease(66). In a population-based cohort from southwestern Sweden the reported mean annual incidence of JCA in 1992 was 10.9/100,000 children and the prevalence was 86.3/100,000 children(67).

#### Incidence

A pooled worldwide incidence rate of 7.8/100,000, using a combination of juvenile arthritis definitions, was reported in 2014 in a systematic review by Thierry et al(68). To this date, there are several published incidence rates of JIA, reflecting the varying numbers across countries. In a prospective population-based study from the Nordic countries (Nordic study group), the incidence of JIA was 15 per 100,000 children/year, with varying numbers across countries, reporting 15 from Sweden(69). We report an incidence of 12.8/100,000 children in our south-Swedish cohort in Paper II, which will be more detailly described in the result section. Other reported incidence rates from our neighboring countries are 14/100,000 in Norway(70), 23 in Finland(71), and 24.1 in Denmark(72). Numbers from the rest of Europe vary from 3.1 in Alsace (France) to 21.7 in Estonia(73-76), with similar numbers of 10.3 in Minnesota (USA)(77), 11.9 in California (USA)(78) and 8.5 in Manitoba (Canada)(79). A trend of increasing incidence of chronic immune diseases, such as juvenile arthritis, was observed in Denmark over 35 years(24).

#### Prevalence

Reported prevalence of JIA range from 15 - 150/100,000 children(80) and the pooled world-wide prevalence rate of the ILAR definition of JIA was 30.0 in the review by Thierry et al., reflecting a lower prevalence in Asian and African countries(68, 81, 82).

#### **Clinical features**

JIA is an umbrella term that encompasses seven subtypes of the disease (Figure 4). The different subtypes represent versions of JIA with, to some extent, individual pathogenesis, clinical presentation, organ involvement and prognosis(14, 34). Arthritis is the cardinal feature, causing swelling of one or several joints leading to limited range of motion/mobility and various degrees of pain. The children can also experience fatigue, general malaise and fever depending on the extent of systemic inflammation (14).



Figure 4. The subcategories of JIA(1). Picture by Arve-Butler, S(83). Red areas represents site of inflammation. Abbreviations: RF – rheumatoid factor

#### Systemic onset JIA

The subtype of sJIA differs distinctly from the others in the pathophysiological processes as well as in the clinical presentation. It is reported in 5-15% of JIA patients in northern Europe and North America(14, 84) and in up to 25-50% of children with JIA in Asia(18, 82). It is as common in males as in females and about half of the patients have a monocyclic or intermittent course with periods of remission(14). sJIA is an entirely clinical diagnosis with a presentation that can resemble bacterial or viral infection, malignancy, and other inflammatory conditions(85). The diagnosis requires arthritis together, or preceded, with fever for two weeks with a documented quotidian pattern for at least three days, and at least one of the following features: a typical evanescent salmon-pink rash, hepato/splenomegaly, generalized lymphadenopathy, or serositis. The arthritis often

develops later in disease course and presents as symmetric polyarthritis. Leukocytosis with neutrophilia, thrombocytosis, and increased erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) and CRP values is often found in the laboratory investigation.

5-8% of the patients in this subtype develop a life-threatening complication of severe multisystem involvement named macrophage activation syndrome(14).

#### Oligoarthritis

Oligoarticular JIA is the most common subtype in Europe and America, affecting approximately 50% of the children with JIA(14, 69, 86, 87). The term "oligo" refers to arthritis in few joints, more particularly fewer than five during the disease course. If not more than four joints are affected throughout the disease course, the subtype is named *persistent oligoarthritis*. However, in about 50% of the patients the arthritis extends to five or more joints after the first six months of disease and the subtype is then called *extended oligoarthritis*. Thus, if it takes more than six months from symptom onset to diagnosis it can be difficult to differentiate extended oligoarthritis are synovitis in the upper extremity and high ESR at diagnosis(84, 87).

Oligoarthritis is the only subtype specific for pediatric onset arthritis without an adult equivalent. Typical features are early disease onset before the age of six years, female predilection, high frequency of ANA (70-80%) and asymmetric arthritis in larger joints. In 30-50% only one joint is affected at disease onset(87), with the knees being the most frequently affected joints, followed by ankles(84, 88). The risk of JIA-associated uveitis is highest in this subtype, with reported numbers of 20-30%(14, 84).

#### Polyarthritis

When a child has five or more affected joints already during the first six months of disease, they belong to the polyarticular subtype. This group, that encompasses approximately 15-20% of JIA patients, is further divided depending on the presence of RF, into RF positive (RF+) polyarticular and RF negative (RF-) polyarticular JIA, with the latter being more common.

RF+ JIA is regarded as the pediatric variant of seropositive RA in adults. About 60% of patients have ACPA, possibly contributing to the pathogenesis of this subtype(89). RF+ JIA has female predominance with debut in adolescence and presents as symmetrical polyarthritis, often affecting the small joints of hands and feet(14, 89).

RF– JIA is a more heterogenous subtype with essentially three patterns of clinical presentation: one that resembles early-onset oligoarthritis but with an earlier extension of affected joints, one similar to adult-onset seronegative RA with symmetrical polyarthritis and negative ANA, and one known as "dry synovitis"

where stiffness, flexion contractures and arthralgia is more prominent than joint swelling(14). As approximately 50% of patients in this subtype are ANA-positive and hence share the feature of increased risk of iridocyclitis, it is argued that these patients should be considered as the same subtype as children with ANA-positive oligoarthritis(90).

#### Enthesitis related arthritis

ERA is the only subtype with male predominance and disease onset is usually after the age of six. ERA belongs to the group of spondyloarthropaties and accounts for about 5-10% of JIA cases in Western countries(14), even more common in parts of Asia(18). The heritability is estimated to more than 90%, the major genetic risk factor being HLA-B27(91) present in almost 90% of ERA patients(91, 92). The clinical presentation is characterized by arthritis and enthesitis. Arthritis usually affects larger joints of the lower extremity, including the hips, and the most common sites for enthesitis are the calcaneal insertion of the Achilles tendon, plantar fascia, and tarsal area. Arthritis can also progress to affect the sacroiliac and spinal joints and by that, resemble ankylosing spondylitis in adults. Acute iridocyclitis is the most common extra-articular manifestation and ERA can also occur with IBD(14).

#### Juvenile psoriatic arthritis

The frequency of juvenile psoriatic arthritis (JPsA) is reported as 2-11%. In JPsA there is a simultaneous presence of arthritis and psoriasis. However, since about 50% of the children lack the typical skin rash(93), they can still belong to this subtype if arthritis is accompanied with at least two of the features: psoriasis in a first-degree relative, nail pitting, or dactylitis (swelling of finger or toe)(1, 14, 94). More than 70% of children with JPsA have a family history of psoriasis(95). With two peaks in disease onset, the first before the age of six, there is a group of patients with disease course resembling early-onset oligoarthritis in this subtype as well. The other patients share features with spondyloarthritis/ERA, although more often with arthritis affecting both small and large joints(14).

#### Undifferentiated JIA

The subtype of undifferentiated arthritis (uJIA) encompasses patients who do not fulfill inclusion criteria for any category or who meet criteria for more than one, affecting 10-20%(14). Since patients with phenotypes from all the above-mentioned subtypes are included in the uJIA category, this is rather a subtype of academic than of clinical interest. In a study of patients from the Canadian ReACCh-Out cohort, the most common reason for inclusion in the uJIA category was family history of psoriasis (67%), followed by RF-positivity (21%)(96).

### JIA-associated uveitis

The most common extra-articular complication in JIA is uveitis and JIA is one of the leading causes of uveitis in childhood. JIA-associated uveitis is a nongranulomatous, anterior inflammation affecting the iris and ciliary body (sometimes also named iridocyclitis)(56). The reported co-occurrence of uveitis in JIA varies from 2-20% depending on geographic region, being uncommon in Asian and African populations(97). The incidence of uveitis was 22.1% in the Nordic JIA cohort after 18 years of follow-up(98) and 10.8% in our south-Swedish cohort, as will be further discussed in the results section. The onset of uveitis occurs around the time of arthritis diagnosis in 50% of the patients(56, 99, 100). Most cases develop during the first five years of disease(14, 101), but uveitis can debut throughout the disease course(102).

JIA-associated uveitis can either be acute with pain and redness, or asymptomatic with insidious onset and is then often referred to as "chronic uveitis". Acute uveitis is associated with HLA-B27 positivity, hence mainly diagnosed in ERA patients. Chronic uveitis is however the most frequent form and affects both eyes in 70-80% of patients(56, 100). It is detected by slit-lamp biomicroscopy as the presence of inflammatory cells and increased protein concentration in the anterior chamber of the eve (Figure 5). Risk factors are age at JIA diagnosis (< seven years), female sex and ANA-positivity. Patients with oligoarthritis have the highest risk of chronic uveitis, while it is almost never found in sJIA or RF+ JIA. Headache, photophobia and changed vision may occur later in the disease course or if inflammation remains untreated(56). Complications such as synechiea (adhesions between the iris and anterior surface of the lens), cataracts and changes in intraocular pressure sometime leading to blindness, are common and increases with the duration of inflammation(102, 103). It is therefore important to discover the inflammation as soon as possible and many countries have screening programs with specified screening intervals based on age at diagnosis and presence of ANA(99, 104). Uveitis is primarily treated with local glucocorticoids and mydriatic agents, but diseasemodifying anti-rheumatic drugs (DMARDs) can be used when failure to achieve uveitis remission. Since acute uveitis usually is diagnosed soon after onset, the prognosis of full recovery is good. The prognosis for chronic uveitis is variable and the inflammatory activity does not seem to be necessarily connected to the activity in the arthritis(56), although there are reports also showing temporal findings of arthritic and ophthalmic flares(105).



Figure 5. Chronic uveitis. Inflammatory cells in the anterior chamber of the eye. (Photo by Elisabeth Bengtsson-Stigmar)

### JIA - historically and today

Prior to the 1990s the general statement of prognosis for children with juvenile arthritis was that "80% can expect to be rid of inflammation when they reach adulthood(106)." However, there are several published studies on the subject of outcome in juvenile arthritis in the last 30 years that do not support the notion of JIA becoming less inflammatory with time. In a prospective Swedish cohort study of 133 prevalent JCA cases collected 1984 - 1988 with follow-up until the 16<sup>th</sup> birthday, approximately 50% of the patients had disease activity and needed pharmacologic treatment at follow-up. The need for orthopedic surgery during the relatively short study period was 5.6% (106, 107). In Denmark, 37% of JCA patients in a study of long-term functional outcome were reported to have active disease a mean 26.4 years after disease onset, more than 20% had undergone JCA-related surgery and at least 10% had significant functional difficulties(108). The risk of needing orthopedic joint surgery was 75% by 45 years of disease duration in a British retrospective study of 144 adult JIA patients(109). Probabilities of remission of less than 50%, 10 years after JCA onset, have been reported from Canada(110) and in a British study of 246 patients with average disease duration of 28.3 years, more than 40% had active arthritis and experienced severe disability(111).

#### Current treatment

The abovementioned results are based on studies of patients diagnosed in the 1970's and 80's. The pharmacologic treatment of JIA has evolved considerably since then. When first-line treatment with non-steroid anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAID) and intra-articular corticosteroid injections (IAC) are not enough to treat the symptoms of JIA, DMARDs are used as immunomodulatory treatment to reduce inflammatory

response and the damage to bone and cartilage. DMARDs are further divided into conventional synthetic (csDMARDs), targeted synthetic (tsDMARDs) and biological (bDMARDs)(14, 84, 112).

Methotrexate is the csDMARD most used for the treatment of JIA patients with persistent inflammatory activity and has been used in Sweden since the mid 1980's. It was originally developed as treatment for hematological malignancies. In rheumatic diseases it is used for its immunomodulatory qualities and is orally or subcutaneously administered in low dose regime once weekly. The molecular structure resembles that of folic acid, and it can therefore serve as a folic acid analog inhibiting different enzymes. Inhibition of tetrahydrofolate reductase blocks de novo purine synthesis eventually affecting DNA synthesis, with lymphocytes being especially sensitive to this effect since they lack an alternative pathway of purine synthesis. Inhibition of the enzyme aminoimidazole carboxamide ribonucleotide transformylase creates accumulation of extracellular adenosine that is thought to affect neutrophil adherence. Methotrexate also affects the production of different cytokines (TNF, IFNy, IL-1, IL-6, and IL-8) and reduce the permeability of vascular endothelium(113, 114). Sulfasalazine, gold, and chloroquine phosphate are other examples of csDMARDs, mainly used in pediatric rheumatology prior to the introduction of methotrexate.

When the addition of methotrexate is still not sufficient to achieve disease control a bDMARD is used as supplement (or alone)(14, 84, 112). TNF-inhibitors were the first bDMARD introduced and has been used in Sweden since the start of the 21st century. They are either monoclonal antibodies (human or chimeric) to the TNFreceptor, or a human dimeric fusion protein of a part of the TNF-receptor linked to the Fc portion of human IgG1. TNF-inhibitors are administered as subcutaneous injection or intravenous infusion with dosing intervals from twice weekly to once every six or eight weeks depending on the mode of action for the drug(115). They have been proven to improve quality of life and reduce radiographic joint damage and complete remission can be achieved for 50% of the patients. TNF-inhibitors are still the most frequently prescribed bDMARD, but these drugs are designed to modulate a range of different aspects in the inflammatory pathway(14, 84, 112). Treatment options available for JIA today are monoclonal antibodies directed against the IL-6 receptor, monoclonal antibodies binding and neutralizing IL-17A, and a recombinant form of the IL-1-receptor inhibitor IL1-ra. There is also the option of inhibiting T-cell activation by the use of a human fusion protein comprising the extracellular domain of the receptor CTLA-4 and the Fc-portion of IgG1, inhibiting the co-stimulatory signal provided by the interaction of CTLA-4 and CD80/CD86 on the APC(113, 115). The newest addition to the treatment arsenal in JIA is the tsDMARDs. These are mainly JAK/STAT-inhibitors, that by inhibiting autophosphorylation of Janus kinase (JAK) in response to cytokine induced receptor activation, affect intracellular signal transduction (14, 84, 112, 115). However, despite all available pharmacologic treatment options, a
multidisciplinary approach with the cooperation of pediatric rheumatologists, ophthalmologists, orthopedic surgeons, nurses, physical therapists, occupational therapists, and psychologists is still needed and warranted for the care of JIA patients(14, 84).

# JIA today

The prognosis of JIA is believed to have improved with the introduction of bDMARDs. A comparison of two cohorts with JIA diagnosis before and after 2000 (methotrexate vs biologic era) showed increased proportion of patients with inactive disease, as well as lower incidence of damage in the later cohort. However, more patients in the biologic era were treated with methotrexate and IACs, reflecting a more aggressive treatment approach today(116). Results from the ReACCh-out cohort, a Canadian cohort of children diagnosed with JIA 2005 – 10, showed that 72% of the children were in remission (25% with treatment) after a median follow-up of three years(117). In a German inception cohort, children with JIA were shown to experience the same health-related quality of life as healthy peers after three years of follow-up(118). However, there is a natural time-associated lack of long-term follow-up studies on children diagnosed with JIA in the 21<sup>st</sup> century and results on whether the new treatment options have contributed to adverse effects, such as malignancy, are conflicting(119-126).

# Outcome

As described in the previous section, JIA continues into adulthood in around half of the patients. Although JIA is the most common rheumatic condition in childhood and effective treatment options have been available for several decades now, Beukelman et al stated in a systematic review of ongoing JIA registers and cohort studies in 2017, that "our understanding of long-term outcomes in terms of disease status, functional limitation, need for long-term immunosuppression as well as the development of comorbidities, remains relatively limited"(80). Pediatric rheumatologists today work with "treat-to-target" strategies, meaning frequent visits and treatment adjustments with the goal for the patient to achieve inactive disease as fast as possible, to avoid development of long-term consequences such as growth disturbances and damage to the growing skeleton. For evaluation of treatment effect there is a need for appropriate and validated outcome measures, combining subjective and objective health factors. However, what the state of inactive disease means for the future prognosis for the individual patient, is also still not clear and needs further research(80, 127).

## Wallace criteria

Many outcome studies use the validated Wallace criteria as evaluation measure of inactive disease and clinical remission, defined by Wallace et al. in 2004(128).

## Inactive disease:

- No joints with active arthritis
- No uveitis
- No systemic symptoms of inflammation (fever, rash, serositis, splenomegaly, or generalized lymphadenopathy)
- Normal ESR and/or CRP
- Physician's global assessment of disease activity indicating no disease activity

**Clinical remission on medication**: inactive disease for at least 6 continuous months on pharmacologic treatment.

**Clinical remission off medication**: inactive disease for at least 12 continuous months while off all pharmacologic treatment of the inflammatory disease.

The first study using the Wallace criteria retrospectively studied 437 patients with oligoarthritis, polyarthritis and sJIA with a follow-up time of at least four years. Inactive disease was achieved in 89% of patients with an episode lasting for a median of 12.7 months. Median time spent with inactive disease was 40% of the follow-up time. <sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub> of the episodes resulted in clinical remission off medication, but only 6% of these episodes lasted longer than 5 years(129). The criteria have been further evaluated. For example, 1/3 of the patients achieved remission off medication and 75% were in sustained remission at 12 months follow-up in a study by Lurati et al (130), and 47.5±22.6% achieved inactive disease after mean follow-up of  $6.5\pm1.5$  years in a systematic review of outcome studies using the Wallace criteria(127). Patients in states of inactive disease or remission increases along with disease duration, with inactive disease being achieved in 33% of patients at 6 months and 67% at 8 years of disease in another systematic review of remission in JIA(131).

# Other instruments of outcome measure

EULAR criteria of disease activity have been used for JCA, with disease status defined as:

- Active: increasing number of joints irrespective of drug therapy
- Stable: stable number of joint but requiring drug therapy
- **Inactive**: no evidence of active synovitis and/or active extra-articular features and without drugs for less than 2 years
- **Remission**: no evidence of active synovitis and/or active extra-articular features and without drugs for 2 years or more(132)

There is also a definition of remission in JIA by the American College of Rheumatology(132, 133). However, these sets of criteria are difficult to apply in the everyday clinic. Today the Juvenile Arthritis Disease Activity Score (JADAS) serves as a validated composite disease activity score often used for the estimation of disease activity and evaluation of treatment response, both in research settings and in the clinic(134-136). JADAS includes:

- Physician's global assessment of disease activity, measured on a 10-cm visual analog scale (0=no activity, 10=maximum activity)
- Parent/patient global assessment of well-being, measured as stated above
- Joint count with active disease (counted in 10, 27 or 71 joints)
- ESR

#### Short-term outcome

The prognosis/probability of reaching the ambition of inactive disease differs across JIA subtypes. Patients with persistent oligoarthritis and JPsA have the best prognosis of achieving remission off medication, while those with ERA and RF+ JIA have a poor prognosis of remission(86, 127, 129, 131). Factors shown to predict worse prognosis are high measures of disease activity at baseline, such as joint count, elevated ESR, symmetric arthritis and low health status on physician's and parent/patient global assessment scales(137, 138). Shorter time with active disease is a factor with positive prognostic value(139, 140).

There are few studies of short-term outcome in JIA. Inactive disease was achieved in 75% of the patients during the first 12 months of disease in a German inception cohort(140). In the Canadian ReAACh-out cohort, 91% of the patients were treated to an active joint count of 0 in a median time of 7 months. The probability of inactive disease within the first 2 years of disease ranged from 48% in patients with RF+ JIA to 91% in JPsA(86).

# Long-term outcome

A study of disease progression into adulthood and predictors of long-term active disease in juvenile arthritis with a follow-up time of 30 years, wins the category of long-term outcome studies. 260 patients diagnosed 1980-85 were examined at a median of 15 years of disease and re-evaluated using questionnaires 23 years after disease onset. Patients indicating active disease at any of these time-points were invited for examination after 30 years. At this follow-up, 41% had active disease or were in remission on medication. HLA-DRB1\*01, physician's global assessment of disease activity at 15-year follow-up and a short duration of total time in remission at 15 years were predictors of active disease or in need of medication after 30 years of disease(141).

Other studies with long-term follow-up report 40% of patients (JCA diagnosed 1984-88) being in remission according to EULAR after 17 years of follow-up(142) and 32.8% achieving remission off medication according to Wallace (JIA diagnosed 1997-2000) after 18 years of follow-up, 45.6% still having active disease(143).

# Mortality

Mortality can also serve as a long-term outcome measure. In older studies, mortality of approximately 5% was reported(132), but today it is considerably lower. Previous results from Sweden have shown no mortality with only two deaths associated with JCA recorded in the entire country 1968 – 1986(107). There is evidence that mortality is increased in inflammatory diseases such as RA(144, 145) and IBD(146, 147). There are few studies investigating mortality in JIA, with conflicting results(148-153). A statistical measure often used for the presentation of mortality, is standardized mortality rate (SMR), representing the quota of observed and expected deaths in a cohort. The SMR for JCA was 3.4 in males and 5.1 in females in a Scottish study of cause-specific mortality in rheumatic diseases(149). SMR was also significantly elevated (2.8) for sJIA in a British follow-up study(151), confirming results from an older outcome study of the same subcategory(154).

# JIA and comorbidity with other conditions

# Autoimmune diseases

As previously written, since genetic factors contribute to the development of autoimmune diseases it is quite common for these diseases to cluster in certain families. Studies of co-occurrence of other autoimmune diagnoses in JIA patients have shown increased prevalence compared to patients with ADHD(155), but no difference compared to the general population(156). In diagnose specific studies, comorbid type one diabetes mellitus(157), hypothyroidism(158), and celiac disease(159, 160) has been reported as more common compared to the general population. However, data from Sweden do not motivate screening for celiac disease in children with JIA(161).

# **Cardiovascular diseases**

There is a well-established increased risk of cardiovascular disease in RA comparable to the risk in type two diabetes mellitus. Chronic systemic inflammation and changes in physical function leading to development of other risk factors for atherosclerotic events are suggested as contributors to this risk(162, 163). There are few studies investigating the risk of cardiovascular comorbidities in JIA. In four

Norwegian studies of adult JIA patients no increased occurrence of cardiovascular disease events(164), no difference in carotid intima-media thickness(165), but increased blood pressure and altered arterial properties and haemodynamics(166, 167) was found compared to age- and sex matched controls. In an Indian study of 81 JIA patients aged 8-16 years the patients had increased lipid levels and ultrasonic arterial changes suggestive of early cardiovascular dysfunction compared to sexand age matched controls(168). JIA patients also reported more cardiovascular events and at an earlier age compared to responders without arthritis, in a survey by the American centers for disease control(169).

## **Depression and anxiety**

Children with a chronic disease are more likely to develop emotional comorbidities than the general population, possibly because the disease serves as a stressor as the child or adolescent must cope with managing the disease alongside the normal bodily and behavioral changes growing up(170, 171). Swedish children with the chronic, autoimmune disorders childhood-onset IBD, type one diabetes mellitus and celiac disease have significantly increased risk for mood-disorders and anxiety compared to siblings as well as the general population(172-174). Studies on the risk of psychiatric comorbidities in JIA report conflicting results, but JIA patients are shown to develop depression and anxiety at least to the same extent as in other pediatric chronic diseases(175-177). Pain and fatigue, common symptoms in an inflammatory flare, are shown to negatively affect quality of life(111, 175) and can be aggravated by co-occurrent depressive symptoms(178). In addition, in inflammatory remitting diseases such as JIA and IBD there is the constant threat of a flare even in periods of remission, adding further stress. In studies investigating predictors of depression and/or anxiety in JIA patients, inflammatory activity is not the major factor associated with symptoms of mood-disorders(111, 175, 177, 179). A hypothesis as to why depression and anxiety negatively contributes to pain and disability in JIA is that depressive symptoms such as fatigue and lack of initiative/motivation lowers compliance to medication and physiotherapy, causing increased disease activity and pain. Pain reduces the will and ability of physical activity, causing a vicious circle of reduced physical performance, more disability, and more pain, further aggravated by the social avoidant behaviour that comes with depression and anxiety. The biological processes, described in the following section, with reduced levels of monoamines in the central nervous system (CNS) also cause increased pain (Figure 6)(177, 178).



Figure 6. Visicious circle of pain and disability contributing to mental illness. Adapted from Hanns et al, 2018(177).

#### Inflammation in depression and anxiety

Convincing evidence from preclinical and clinical studies associating inflammation to major depressive disorders are increasing, for example do many studies show that depressed patients have increased concentrations of inflammatory markers such as CRP in blood and cerebrospinal fluid(180-182). However, inflammation is not specific for depression and not all depressed patients have measures of inflammation. There are current suggestions of inflammation being an important contributor to the development of mood disorders and that there is a subset of patients with inflammatory depression important to distinguish to personalize treatment(181, 182).

#### Evolutionary perspective

The causes of chronic inflammation in depression are not fully understood. In a stressful situation, the secreted stressors activate inflammatory pathways in circulating mononuclear cells, resulting in increased levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines. There is an evolutionary perspective that stress relevant neurocircuitry and immunity form a system to protect the human from environmental threats. The ancient human needed a balance in pro- and anti-inflammatory systems for the ability of wound healing and fighting infections, simultaneously with preparing for defense against enemies. This balance is believed to have been maintained by

constant exposure to tolerogenic organisms. In our sanitized environment today, we lack immunoregulatory events, suggested to lead to a dysregulation of immune responses. This together with modern environmental factors such as increased psychological stress, is believed to contribute to the high comorbidity of depression and autoimmune and inflammatory disorders(182). Evidence for this theory are that known risk alleles for depression also have pro-inflammatory and pathogen protective effects(183), environmental risk factors for depression such as obesity and psychological stress are pro-inflammatory, and stimulation with pro-inflammatory cytokines produce symptoms such as reduced appetite and irritability that overlap with symptoms of depression and anxiety. There are also results from a laboratory setting using psychological stress showing that the subjects with the strongest inflammatory response were more probable to develop depression over the following months(182).

#### Pathophysiological mechanisms

The pro-inflammatory cytokines exert their biological effect on the CNS through different mechanisms, affecting for example neuroendocrine, monoaminergic, and oxidative stress systems. They can pass the blood-brain barrier and activate the hypothalamic-pituary-adrenal axis(182). The cytokines can also modify serotonergic and glutaminergic circuits through the effect on the metabolism of tryptophan (a precursor of serotonin). Tryptophane is metabolized in the kynurenine pathway in parallel with serotonin synthesis. Pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as IFN $\gamma$  and TNF $\alpha$ , activate the enzyme indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO) that converts tryptophane to kynurenine and, by that, decrease the synthesis of serotonin contributing to depression pathophysiology. The kynurenine pathway in microglia generates quinolonic acid that can act neurotoxic by increasing reactive oxygen species, further increase levels of chemotactic molecules, and stimulate an overproduction of glutamate, toxic to the CNS. This is believed to be the mechanism of the common depressive side-effects in IFNa treatment for diseases such as chronic hepatitis B and C, and Bechet's syndrome(181, 183). Cytokines have also been shown to decrease the release of dopamine in basal ganglia, a brain region that regulate motivation and motor activity, leading to symptoms of depression and anxiety(182). Levels of IL-6, TNF $\alpha$  and IL-10 significantly decrease with antidepressive treatment of major depressive disorders(184) and there are also studies proving effect of anti-inflammatory treatment on depressive symptoms(185). However, the effects are only present in depressed patients with signs of peripheral inflammation, adding proof to inflammation being a contributing cause of depression and anxiety in a subgroup of patients, rather than the whole explanation.

# Aims of the present investigation

The studies presented in this thesis aim to explore different aspects of the questions asked by every child and parent at the diagnosis of JIA: "Why did I get this disease?", "What will happen to me now?" and "Will I ever get well?". The specific aims, addressed in the four studies of the present investigation, are:

- I. To study the pathophysiological role of monocytes, from the blood stream to the activated form in synovial fluid and tissue, by mapping their polarization states and investigate their function in oligoarticular JIA.
- II. To investigate the epidemiology of JIA by creating a population-based cohort of validated cases of JIA diagnosed in Skåne 2002 – 2010 and to use this cohort for the study of outcome during a possible follow-up period of 13 years.
- III. To expand the cohort from Paper II by creating an additional cohort of patients diagnosed in the same region 1980-2001 and study the incidence and mortality of JIA over a period of 31 years.
- IV. To investigate if patients with JIA have an increased lifetime risk of developing depression and anxiety compared to controls without JIA.

# Methods and patients

# Methods used in Paper I

Paper I is an experimental study of the role of monocytes in oligoarticular JIA pathogenesis. The two major methods used in this paper will briefly be explained in the following section. The precise methodology of the study is described in the supplemented manuscript.

# **Flow cytometry**

Flow cytometry is a method used for the analysis of cells and particles in a solution using laser. The most common application used is immunophenotyping, which provides the ability to simultaneously analyze mixed populations of cells for multiple parameters(186). The cells are labeled with fluorescent markers, usually antibodies directed against the target of interest (surface proteins, DNA, intracellular structures), and injected into the instrument where they are focused into a fluid stream passing through a series of lasers. The light scattered from the cells is measured in two directions, forward which gives a relative estimation of the cell's size, and at 90° (side) which indicates the heterogeneity or granularity of the cell. After excitation by each laser, the fluorophore-labeled cells or particles will emit light of specific wavelength where the amount of light emitted will be interpreted and reported as relative fluorescence intensity(187). Fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS) is a type of flow cytometer used for sorting and collection of specific cell populations by the measure of physical features (186).

In Paper I, antibodies against the surface markers CD14 and CD16 were used for the detection of monocytes; CD3, CD19, and CD56 for the exclusion of other cells; and CD40, CD86, CD163 and CD206 as measures of activity and polarization state. For further investigation of polarization, *in vitro* defined surface markers were used(188) and monocytes from healthy donors were simultaneously stimulated with a cytokine cocktail as control for the induction of specific phenotypes: IFN $\gamma$  and lipopolysaccharide (LPS) for M1(IFN $\gamma$ ), IL-4 and IL-13 for M2(IL-4), and IL-10 and Dexamethasone for M2(IL-10).

# Reverse-transcription polymerase chain reaction

Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) is a method used for the amplification of a targeted DNA sequence. Quantitative PCR (qPCR) is a development of the technique, used for simultaneous determination of the amount of amplified product, especially useful for the analysis of gene expression. qPCR is more sensitive than conventional PCR but the concentration of the amplified product requires comparison with that of "housekeeping genes", genes crucial for cellular function that are not drastically changed by environmental factors(189, 190). The result of the amplification is presented as cycle time and the quantification can be measured by the use of fluorescent primers or dyes interacting with DNA, or by gel electrophoresis(189). The qPCR variant reverse-transcription PCR was used in Paper I, where mRNA was extracted and reverted to cDNA before amplification, since this method allows detection of gene expression in small numbers of specific cells(190).

# **Patient selection**

In total, 16 patients with oligoarticular JIA undergoing a planned treatment procedure with IAC injection 2016 - 2019 at the Department of Pediatrics, Section for Pediatric Rheumatology, were included in the study. Paired samples of blood and synovial fluid, all aspirated from knees, were collected from 13 patients. Synovial biopsies were taken from three patients, where joint fluid only was used for two of them. Two patients were later excluded from the analysis due to misclassification. The patients were either newly diagnosed or had a flare after a period of remission off medication for at least six months, thus were without treatment except for NSAID.

# Healthcare in the Skåne region

The Skåne region is the southernmost part of Sweden. The region has, after the Stockholm region, the highest population density in the country(191) with 1.4 million inhabitants in 2021, 13% of the Swedish population. Children 0-15 years constitutes about 1/5 of the total population(192).

Sweden has a publicly financed healthcare system and care is subsidized for all children until at least 18 years of age, with a standardized preventive healthcare program throughout childhood. The center for pediatric rheumatology in Skåne is located at the University hospital in Lund, but JIA patients can be treated at other pediatric outpatient facilities, public as well as private, in the region.

# Registers at the National board for health and welfare

Swedish citizens are given a unique twelve-digit personal identification number that allows linkages between healthcare and administrative registers. The National Board of Health and Welfare (NBWH) is a government agency with a task to provide and maintain official statistics on, for example, medicine and causes of death. The agency provides registers such as "The national patient register" with information on healthcare visits, "The cause of death register" with information on deaths, and different statistical databases with one with registered International classification of diseases (ICD)-codes from inpatient and specialized outpatient care(193).

# Skåne healthcare register

Since 1998, all visits at public as well as private healthcare providers in Skåne are registered with date and diagnosis code according to ICD-10 at the Skåne Healthcare Register (SHR). Registration is mandatory for reimbursement purposes. At start only inpatient care was registered, but since 2004 all outpatient visits are included and appointments with caregivers other than physicians are also available since 2004(194).

For the study of comorbidity with depression and anxiety in Paper IV we attained ICD-codes F32 (depressive disorder), F33 (recurring depression), F34.1 (dysthymia) and F41 (anxiety) according to ICD-10 registered in SHR for the patients in the cohort. Five controls with at least one registered healthcare visit (not JIA) in SHR, matched for sex, year of birth and residential region were selected for every JIA patient. A search for the above-mentioned ICD-codes was made for the control population as well. We defined one diagnosis from inpatient care or diagnosis at two separate outpatient visits as a plausible diagnosis.

# Design of the south-Swedish JIA cohort

For the study of epidemiology, prognosis, and different aspects of outcome in a disease, the use of a population-based cohort is suitable since it includes all severities of the disease and an assumption of equal exposure to environmental factors can be made. In the Skåne region, we have had the advantage of the care for JIA patients having been centralized to Lund and since almost all patients 30 years ago needed hospital-based rehabilitation and inpatient care at treatment start, the local patient register at that time is believed to have had good regional coverage.

### **Case assessment**

For the search of patients, the ICD-codes: 696.00, 712, 713.10-19 and 714.93 (ICD-8); 696A, 713B and 714 (ICD-9), and M08-M09 (ICD-10) were used. The diagnosis codes could have been registered as primary or secondary diagnosis. For as full regional coverage as possible, a search was made both in the clinical database at the local hospital register and at the diagnosis register at NBHW (Figure 7). Individuals included in the search were aged 0–18 years to secure any referred children with the diagnosis made at another healthcare facility. The registration of ICD-codes from outpatient visits in the diagnosis register was not mandatory until 2002. Thus, there is a potential risk of us having missed to include JIA patients with mild disease diagnosed before 2002 with only outpatient visits at health care facilities other than the Lund University hospital. A patient was included in the cohort if considered diagnosed correctly with JIA before the 16<sup>th</sup> birthday between 1 January 1980 and 31 December 2010 while living in Skåne.



Figure 7. Case collection process with reasons for exclusion. Abbreviations: NBWH – National Board for Health and Welfare

# Validation and data collection

For the cases collected from NBHW medical records were reviewed to ensure correct diagnosis. Medical records were reviewed also for the cases from the local search, but a patient was included if diagnosed with a definite pediatric arthritic disease with symptom duration according to the criteria used at the time of diagnosis (EULAR or ILAR) by a rheumatologist. During 1980 – 2001, the majority of cases

was classified into subcategories according to the EULAR JCA definition. At study inclusion the diagnostic subgroup was adapted to the ILAR definition.

Patients were followed until migration, death, loss to follow-up or end of study period on 31 December 2015, whichever occurred first. Data collected from the medical reviews was: gender; age at diagnosis; symptom debut; diagnosis date; heredity in first-degree relative for rheumatic disease, psoriasis, IBD or non-granulomatous uveitis when clearly stated; presence of uveitis; immunological data of the presence of ANA, RF, ACPA, and HLA-B27; mean annual values of hemoglobin, white blood cell count, platelet count, ESR, and CRP; mean annual height and weight; orthopedic surgical procedures; swollen and tender joint count registered as the total number of affected joints in the 66/68 joint count that year; and annual prescribed pharmacologic treatment. (The forms used for registration are presented as supplementary material.)

# Statistical analysis

Numerical data and observations in each study group were presented with descriptive statistics such as frequencies, percentages, median, and interquartile range (IQR) ( $Q_1 - Q_3$ ). Since the data was continuous in Paper I and non-normally distributed in Paper IV Mann-Whitney U-test was used for the comparison of paired samples of blood and synovial fluid in Paper I and of median age at diagnosis in Paper IV. A p-value of < 0.05 was considered significant.

Incidence rate and mortality rate were calculated with the purpose of describing different epidemiological aspects of JIA in Skåne. Incidence rate was calculated using the number of incident cases as numerator and the pediatric population in Skåne at risk as denominator. For the comparison of incidence rates in Paper III, cases were summarized by decade due to the limited number and rate ratio was calculated with the cases diagnosed 1980 - 89 as comparator. Mortality rate was calculated using the deceased as numerator and the number in the cohort at risk the corresponding year as denominator.

For the analysis of time-to-event, Kaplan-Meier curves were generated for chronic uveitis and joint corrective surgery in Paper II and conditional cox proportional hazard regression models were used for calculation of hazard ratios (HR) in Paper IV.

Statistical analyses were performed in Prism 7 for Paper I, IBM<sup>®</sup> SPSS<sup>®</sup> version 25 and 27 for Macintosh for Papers II-IV, openepi.com(195) for the calculation of 95% confidence interval (CI) of the incidence rate, and incidence rate ratios in Paper II-IV, and in the R environment for the calculation of HR in Paper IV.

# Ethical considerations

The four studies were carried out in compliance with the declaration of Helsinki and were approved by the Regional Ethical Review Board for southern Sweden (Paper I: Dnr 2016/128 and 2017/473; Paper II-IV: Dnr 2013/192 and 2015/62) and the National Ethical Review Agency (2020-02935) for Paper III and IV.

For Paper I, informed written consent was obtained from patients when deemed appropriate considering the child's age and ability to understand the information, otherwise from patient's guardians. Both blood- and synovial fluid samples were collected during planned and necessary IAC injections, thus not adding additional discomfort for the patient. Since IAC often is administered with the younger patients (< 10 years) under general anesthesia, the synovial biopsies were able to be collected using ultrasound guided technique during these procedures to reduce pain and stress.

# Results and discussion

# Paper I: Children with oligoarticular JIA have skewed synovial monocyte polarization pattern with functional impairment – a distinct inflammatory pattern for oligoarticular juvenile arthritis

As previously described, the aim of this experimental study was to investigate the pathophysiological role of monocytes in blood and the synovial environment by mapping their polarization states and investigate their function in oligoarticular JIA. For this experiment, paired samples of blood and synovial fluid from 13 patients and three synovial biopsies were collected.

# Surface and mRNA-expression

With the use of flow cytometry, a decreased frequency of classical CD14<sup>+</sup>CD16<sup>-</sup> monocytes and an increased frequency of intermediate CD14<sup>+</sup>CD16<sup>+</sup> monocytes were detected in synovial fluid compared to blood. The synovial fluid monocytes had increased expression of the M1 markers CD40 and CD86, as well as the M2 marker CD206, compared to circulating monocytes (Figure 8A). The polarization patterns of synovial monocytes were then further analyzed at the mRNA level for 28 polarization-related genes using qPCR and were also at this level found to express increased levels of both M1- and M2-related markers compared to circulating monocytes.





Plasma Synovial fluid

100

100-

100-

100-

101

50

# The role of the synovial fluid

The polarization pattern is believed to result from local environmental effects. *In vitro* cultured monocytes from healthy donors were polarized using synovial fluid (n=13) or plasma (n=9) from JIA patients and analyzed with flow cytometry. Monocytes polarized with synovial fluid upregulated the typical M2 surface markers CD16 and CD206 but downregulated the M1 markers CD40 and CD86 compared to plasma polarized monocytes (Figure 8B). Synovial fluid did not induce the production of TNF, IL-6, IL-8, or IL-10 in monocytes from healthy donors, compared to those stimulated with plasma. In the patients' synovial fluid, there were measurable concentrations of the cytokines IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, IL-8, and IL-10 but not of traditional cytokines used to induce M1(IFN $\gamma$ ) and M2(IL-4). From these experiments we concluded that the synovial fluid not alone was responsible for the specific polarization pattern.

# **Functional assessment**

To investigate if the monocytes were affected at a functional level, the methods  $PhagoTest^{TM}$ , where phagocytosis is stimulated using opsonized *E. coli* bacteria, and  $PhagoBurst^{TM}$ , where production of reactive oxygen species is stimulated using phorbol-myristate-acetate (PMA), were used. Analyses were made with flow cytometry. The synovial fluid monocytes showed a reduced ability to phagocytize, and they had decreased ability to undergo oxidative burst compared to circulating monocytes.

# Monocytes in synovial tissue

Finally, macrophages in synovial tissue from three patients were examined. Using immunohistochemistry, macrophages were found in both the lining and sub-lining region in all patients. The biopsies were stained for cytokine mRNA using *in situ* hybridization and mRNA for IL-10 (anti-inflammatory) and TNF (pro-inflammatory) was seen in the lining and sub-lining region. The biopsies were also stained for polarization markers and both CD40 (M1) and CD206 (M2) could be found using immunofluorescence.

The conclusion from these experiments is that monocytes in the synovial fluid of patients with oligoarticular JIA have a mixed M1/M2 polarization pattern unique for this JIA subtype.

# Discussion

This is the first published study of monocyte polarization in oligoarticular JIA. Polarization alters the cells' capacities and how they affect their environment, believed to contribute to pathogenesis in rheumatic diseases. Stimulation of monocytes with synovial fluid from spondyloarthritis patients induced a M2-like pattern compared to RA patients that induced a M1-like pattern(46). A M2(IL-10)-like pattern in synovial monocytes have been demonstrated in ERA(51) and monocytes with mixed expression of CD206/CD163 has been found in soJIA(52). The polarization pattern found in our study of oligoarticular JIA is, at least partly, distinct from what is described in other arthritides. The fact that similar pattern was found in all children, regardless of disease duration, and that all experiments failed to show a clear M1- or M2-like pattern supports the conclusion that this is a unique polarization pattern for oligoarticular JIA.

The investigation of macrophages in synovial tissue was a result of the finding that the milieu in the synovial fluid not alone could explain the polarization. We hypothesized that monocytes might attain their polarization pattern and get activated through migration from the blood to the synovial tissue. The identification of monocytes in both layers of the synovia, the finding of both TNF and IL-10 mRNA, and the expression of CD40 as well as CD206 (single- as well as co-expression) on the macrophages support the idea that polarization can occur in the synovial tissue as well.

The main limitation to this study is the small sample size, especially of the biopsies, and larger studies are needed to elude the role of the tissue-resident macrophages in the pathogenesis of JIA.

# Paper II and III: Outcome in JIA: a population-based study from Sweden, and Increasing incidence of JIA: a trend over 31 years in southern Sweden

For the rest of this thesis, a cohort of all individuals diagnosed with juvenile arthritis 1980 - 2010 while living in Skåne was established. For the study of outcome in Paper II, we wanted as complete coverage as possible and the possibility of subtype classification according to ILAR, and thus limited the patient selection to the 251 children diagnosed 2002 - 2010. For Paper III we used the total cohort of 651 individuals.

#### Incidence

In Paper II, the mean annual incidence rate over the study period was 12.8 (95% CI 11.3 - 14.5) per 100,000 children < 16 years. The incidence for females was 17.5 (15.0 - 20.4) and 8.3 (6.7 - 10.3) for males. There was a clear incidence peak at the age of two years, mainly driven by girls, mirroring the typical preschool age debut of oligoarthritis (Figure 9).



Figure 9. Mean annual incidence per 100,000 children < 16 years. The bars represents the age specific incidence divided by sex, with the line representing the incidence in the total group.

Increasing annual incidence from 4.2 (2.1 - 7.8) per 100,000 children in 1980 to 17.1 (12.3 - 23.3) in 2010 was demonstrated in Paper III (Figure 10). The mean annual incidence over this period was 9.9 (9.1 - 10.7). The incidence rate ratio was statistically significant when comparing the rate in 1980 – 89 to that in 1990 – 99 (1.4 (1.2 - 1.8)) and 2000 – 10 (1.9 (1.6 - 2.3)).



Figure 10. Annual incidence rate (dots) and 95% CI (vertical lines) 1980 – 2010. The scattered line shows the division of the cohort from Paper II (2002 – 2010) and the cases added 1980 – 2001 for Paper III.

#### Demographics of the south-Swedish JIA cohort

The cohort had female predominance (67.0%) except for in the ERA group where the majority of patients were males. The median age at diagnosis was 8.8 (IQR 3.7 – 12.8) years, with older ages in the ERA-, JPsA-, and RF+ groups. The median age was consistently higher when looking at results from the total cohort compared to the results in Paper II (7.3 (2.3 - 11.5)). The median follow-up time was 8.2 years (Table 1). Subtype distribution is presented in figure 11.



**Figure 11.** The percentage of patients with the different subtypes according to ILAR criteria. The left figure respresents the total cohort and the right figure shows the patients diagnosed 2002 – 2010. Abbreviations: sJIA – systemic onset JIA, e-oligo – extended oligoarthritis, p-oligo – persistent oligoarthritis, RF– – RF negative polyarthritis, RF+ – RF positive polyarthritis, uJIA – undifferentiated arthritis

ANA was found in 53.9% of the patients and 11.5% were RF positive at least on one occasion. csDMARD had been prescribed to 53.8% of the cohort (64.9% in 2002 - 2010) with methotrexate as the most common option, and bDMARDs to 18.0% (23.9% in 2002 - 2010) (Table 1).

Table 1. Immunok	ogical data, treat	tment options, ar	nd prevalence of uv	veitis in the cohord	t of 651 JIA patie	nts diagnosed 198(	0 – 2010, divided b	y subtype.	
	Total (651)	sJIA (26)	E-oligo (91)	P-oligo (242)	RF- (107)	RF+ (36)	JPsA (47)	ERA (48)	uJIA (54)
Female (%)	67.0	53.8	70.3	67.8	74.8	77.8	72.3	37.5	63.0
Age at diagnosis (years)*	8.8 (3.7-12.7) (n 644)	4.3 (2.9-8.9) (n 26)	5.9 (2.6-11.5) (n 90)	7.0 (3.3-11.1) (n 240)	8.7 (3.7-12.8) (n 107)	14.2 (11.6-15.4) (n 36)	12.5 (8.1-14.4) (n 47)	12.2 (10.6-14.5) (n 45)	6.7 (3.0-12.1) (n 53)
Follow-up time (years)*	8.2 (5.1-12.3) (n 634)	11.2 (4.6-15.4) (n 26)	12.1 (7.4-16.2) (n 90)	6.8 (3.5-10.7) (n 235)	9.8 (5.8-13.3) (n 106)	8.5 (5.9-15.2) (n 36)	7.8 (5.0-11.0) (n 46)	6.8 (4.8-10.9) (n 44)	8.8 (6.3-12.0) (n 51)
ANA (%)	53.9 (93.7)	14.3 (80.8)	64.0 (96.7)	60.6 (94.2)	63.1 (96.3)	48.6 (97.2)	28.6 (89.4)	21.4 (87.5)	54.9 (94.4)
RF (%)	11.5 (76.3)	0 (61.5)	8.0 (82.4)	5.7 (72.7)	0 (73.8)	97.1 (97.2)	5.9 (72.3)	2.9 (72.9)	8.9 (83.3)
ACPA (%)	9.1 (33.8)	0 (15.4)	10.3 (31.9)	0 (28.9)	2.6 (35.5)	61.9 (58.3)	0 (31.9)	10.5 (39.6)	4.2 (44.4)
HLA-B27 (%)	33.3 (44.2)	0 (7.8)	21.3 (51.6)	22.1 (35.5)	24.0 (46.7)	11.1 (25.0)	15.4 (55.3)	88.9 (93.8)	43.5 (42.6)
Oral	291 (44.7)	23 (88.5)	55 (60.4)	39 (16.1)	68 (63.6)	30 (83.3)	22 (46.8)	11 (50)	28 (51.9)
csDMARDs	350 (53.8)	17 (65.4)	73 (80.2)	55 (22.7)	78 (72.9)	36 (100)	24 (51.1)	17 (77.3)	36 (66.7)
Methotrexate	271 (41.6)	14 (53.8)	58 (63.7)	39 (16.1)	61 (57.0)	28 (77.8)	22 (46.8)	15 (68.1)	29 (53.7)
bDMARDs	118 (18.1)	6 (23.1)	22 (24.2)	4 (1.7)	29 (27.1)	19 (52.8)	10 (21.3)	7 (31.8)	17 (31.5)
TNF-inhibitor	117 (18.0)	6 (23.1)	22 (24.2)	4 (1.7)	29 (27.1)	19 (52.8)	10 (21.3)	4 (18.2)	16 (29.6)
Chronic uveitis (%)	54 (8.3)	0	17 (18.7)	18 (7.4)	12 (11.2)	0	0	2 (4.2)	5 (9.3)
Acute uveitis (%)	49 (7.5)	0	11 (12.1)	12 (5.0)	6 (5.6)	0	2 (4.3)	9 (18.8)	9 (16.7)
Treatment options Abbreviations: sJl. positive polyarthrit protein/peptide an factor	are presented a A – systemic on is, JPsA – juveni tibodies, DMARE	as the percentag set JIA, e-oligo – iile psoriatic arthr D – disease-mod	e of patients in the extended oligoart titis, ERA – enthes lifying anti-rheuma	subgroups with a hritis, p-oligo – pe titis related arthriti tic drug, csDMAR	it least one treatm risistent oligoarthi s, uJIA – undiffer tD – conventional	nent year. * - media ritis, RF – rheumat entiated arthritis, A I synthetic DMARD	an with IQR. oid factor, RF.– R NA – antinuclear a , bDMARD – biolog	tF negative polyarth intibodies, ACPA – gical DMARD, TNF	ritis, RF+ – RF anti-citrullinated – tumor necrosis

# Outcome

#### Short-term outcome – inactive disease

Annual disease activity was studied in Paper II. Inactive disease was defined as a year with no registered arthritis or uveitis and years when no pharmacologic treatment was prescribed were also registered. The diagnosis year was excluded from the analysis. In total, 40.0% of the follow-up years were with inactive disease and the sJIA group was the only group with > 50% of the follow-up time spent with inactive disease. 28.8% of the follow-up years were without pharmacologic treatment (Figure 12).



**Figure 12.** The percentage of follow-up time with inactive disease (no arthritis or uveitis) divided by subtype. The pink sections of the bars represent follow-up years with inactive disease without pharmacologic treatment. Abbreviations: sJIA – systemic onset JIA, E-oligo – extended oligoarthritis, P-oligo – persistent oligoarthritis, RF– – RF negative polyarthritis, RF+ – RF positive polyarthritis, JPsA – juvenile psoriatic arthritis, ERA – enthesitis related arthritis, uJIA – undifferentiated arthritis

#### Long-term outcome – uveitis, orthopedic surgery, mortality

The prevalence of uveitis in the cohort is presented in detail in table 1. JIAassociated uveitis was diagnosed in 14.0 % of the total cohort (10.8% in 2002 – 2010), with 8.3% as chronic and 7.5% as acute. There were no patients with chronic uveitis in the sJIA-, RF+-, or JPsA groups. The risk for chronic uveitis was calculated in Paper II to 10.0% after 12 years of disease.

In Paper II, the need of joint corrective surgery was also registered. Serious orthopedic procedures such as arthrodesis, osteotomy and arthroplasty were performed only on 4.4% of the patients, but 9.2% had to undergo some joint corrective surgical procedure. This was needed for <sup>1</sup>/<sub>4</sub> of the patients in the RF+ group, while no patient with sJIA needed orthopedic surgery. The risk of needing

joint corrective surgery was 17.9% after 12 years of disease (9.4% for the more serious procedures).

Mortality was studied in Paper III and information on causes of death between 1 January 1980 and 31 December 2019 was obtained. Eight patients had died during the study period, where one death was interpreted as complication related to JIA. Other causes were suicide, traumatic accidents, infections, and diabetes. Mortality rate is presented in table 2.

	JIA-cohort			General population		
Year of death (age range (years))	Deaths (n)	Cohort (n)	Proportion (%)	Deaths (n)	General population (n)	Proportion (%)
1987 (0-20)	1	276	0.004	155	266786	0.0006
1992 (0-25)	1	407	0.002	171	353198	0.0005
1999 (0-32)	1	525	0.002	164	458800	0.0004
2004 (0-35)	1	568	0.002	220	545891	0.0004
2005 (0-38)	1	570	0.002	217	564696	0.0004
2010 (2-43)	1	581	0.002	253	656610	0.0004
2015 (7-48)	1	556	0.002	320	688246	0.0005
2016 (8-49)	1	546	0.002	356	701015	0.0005

Table 2. Mortality rate

The proportion represents the quota of deaths and individuals at risk in the cohort, and the general populations in the corresponding age range, respectively.

# Discussion

The south-Swedish JIA cohort is to our knowledge the only published retrospectively validated population-based cohort. It has minimal selection bias and patients of all disease severities has been included. As many as 20% of the initial cases were excluded in the case collection process, where 60% of these were patients misdiagnosed with JIA. This number was higher than expected. A similar finding was reported by Harrold, et al, where review of a random sample of medical records led to an exclusion of 31%(78).

There are limitations to our study. In Paper III we discuss the fact that we only have total coverage for inpatient visits before 2002. Since the majority of patients in the 1980's and partly also in the 90's was admitted to inpatient care at diagnosis, treatment start and/or periods of intense rehabilitation, we argued that the low number of cases during the first half of the study period only to a small part can be explained by missing cases with our search method. The increasing incidence might instead reflect the increased general awareness among colleagues of other specialties, of the importance of early treatment of pediatric rheumatic diseases to

prevent permanent joint damage. Our results are also supported by a similar trend recently reported from Denmark(24).

A retrospective study design comes with the challenge of having to work with already stated facts; you do not have the opportunity of asking for or adding complementary information. The ILAR classification system is meticulous with distinct criteria for exclusion, where for example RF positivity is defined as the presence of RF on at least two occasions at least three months apart. The work in the everyday clinic does not necessarily proceed in line with criteria partly written for research purposes, and this is even more evident when it comes to the documentation of findings in the patients' medical review. For this reason, we have used the presence of RF on one occasion as an inclusion criterion for patients who otherwise met the criteria for polyarticular disease, but not as an exclusion criterion in patients with manifestation of oligoarticular disease. Hereditary information was used as exclusion criterion when clearly stated. However, the subtype distribution in the part of the cohort diagnosed 2002 - 2010 is similar to that in the prospectively collected Canadian ReAACh-out cohort(86), as well as in the Nordic study group(69). There are differences in the subtype distribution between the total cohort and the group in Paper II, partly explained by the fact that the majority of the patients with diagnosis before 2001 were originally diagnosed using the EULAR criteria. The uJIA group is underestimated, with an assumed corresponding overestimation of the oligoarticular- and RF- group that can explain the relatively large difference in median age at diagnosis in these groups compared to the selected cohort in Paper II. There may however also be a historical perspective to the increased median age at diagnosis, where we believe that referral of a patient with synovitis to a pediatric rheumatologist early in the disease course, is more established today than it was 30 years ago.

The historical perspective is also evident in the increasing number of patients that are prescribed DMARDs throughout the study period, more clearly demonstrated in Paper IV were treatment is presented with the cohort divided by decade of diagnosis (table 1 included in the manuscript). Since the pharmacologic treatment has been registered annually over the follow-up period, even the patients diagnosed in the 1980's have had the possibility to receive bDMARDs. A decrease of the use of cDMARDs was observed in the part of the cohort diagnosed 1990 – 99, compared to the other decades. This finding might be explained by the fact that the use of other DMARDs than methotrexate became more uncommon during this period due to the superior anti-inflammatory and joint protective effect of methotrexate(14).

The retrospective nature of our study is also reflected in the need for us to define inactive disease with non-validated criteria. Blood samples are not generally collected from JIA patients, unless they are treated with DMARDs or have a flare where infection needs to be ruled out, and we therefore had a large amount of follow-up years lacking laboratory information that could indicate disease activity.

We did also not have access to estimated values of "Physician's global assessment of disease activity" needed for definition according to the Wallace criteria(128), or "Patient/parent global assessment of well-being" needed for calculation of JADAS score(134-136). The EULAR criteria do not include laboratory data(132), but are only validated for JCA.

We interpret the outcome results from Paper II, where all patients were diagnosed in the era of bDMARDs and tight disease control, as a long-term positive improvement with fewer patients diagnosed with uveitis and a decreased need for joint corrective surgery than previously published data, but that there still are shortterm challenges with active disease more than half of the follow-up time. The longterm outcome of mortality is in all interpreted as low, even though the relative mortality rate indicates an increase. With only eight mortalities, and the majority having died from the same causes as in the age-corresponding general population, our results must be interpreted with great caution. We need longer follow-up time and a larger cohort to elucidate if JIA contributes to a change in mortality compared to healthy individuals.

# Paper IV: JIA does not increase the risk of depression and anxiety – results from the south-Swedish JIA cohort

For the study of risk of depression and anxiety in Paper IV, ICD-codes for depression and anxiety registered between 1 January 1998 and 31 December 2019 at the SHR were obtained for 640 of the JIA patients and 3200 age- and sex matched controls from the Skåne population. Eleven of the individuals in the JIA cohort did not have a registered healthcare visit in Skåne during the study period and were excluded from the cohort for this study.

# Depression and anxiety in JIA

During the study period 14.5% of the JIA individuals were diagnosed with a depressive disorder compared to 14.8% of the controls. Median age at depression was 23.5 years in the JIA cohort and 24.1 years in the controls (p = 0.4586 with Mann-Whitney U-test).

ICD-codes for anxiety disorder were registered for 17.3% of the JIA individuals and for 17.4% of the controls. Median age at anxiety was 23.6 years in the JIA cohort and 23.7 years in the controls (p = 0.5413 with Mann-Whitney U-test).

### Risk of depression and anxiety in JIA

HR was calculated using conditional cox proportional hazard regression models with days from JIA diagnosis/cohort inclusion as time variable. Individuals diagnosed with depression (n=1 for JIA and n=5 for controls) and anxiety (n=2 for JIA and n=8 for controls) prior to onset of JIA were excluded from the analysis. Information on date of JIA diagnosis was missing in five JIA cases and 25 controls, why these individuals also were excluded from the analysis.

HR for depression was 1.1 (95% CI 0.9 - 1.5) for females and 0.8 (0.5 - 1.4) for males. HR for anxiety was 1.2 (0.9 - 1.5) for females and 0.6 (0.4 - 1.1) for males. Further analyses of JIA subgroups with ANA-positive disease with onset before the age of six years, treatment with csDMARDs, and treatment with any DMARD compared to matched controls, did not result in any statistically significant HR (Figure 13). The analyses were carried out for the selection of patients and controls included since 1 January 1998 and a significant decreased HR 0.4 (0.1 - 0.9) for anxiety in males with JIA was found in the analysis of the total cohort, but in none of the other analyses.



Figure 13. Hazard ratios for depression and anxiety in JIA patients compared to age- and sex matched controls without JIA. No statistical significant difference was found.

# Discussion

There are previous studies of the risk of emotional comorbidities in JIA showing that the risk is similar to that in other chronic pediatric diseases(175, 176). Depression and anxiety is common in the general population with approximately 10% of Swedish citizens having been diagnosed with a depressive and/or anxiety disorder in 2019(196). The high frequency is reflected among the JIA patients in our study, but also among the controls. One could assume that, with all the possible

negative factors for mental health that come with a disease such as JIA described in the introduction, individuals with JIA would be diagnosed at an earlier age. Median age at diagnosis did however also not differ between the patients and controls. There might in fact be protective factors in the care of chronic diseases, such as frequent healthcare visits with the opportunity of early detection of symptoms indicating stress or mental malaise, and the team centered care including psychological support, that is recommended in the treatment plan for JIA patients. These factors may also result in fewer registered diagnoses of mental illness since symptoms of depression or anxiety might be handled as natural consequences of the "crisis" that a diagnosis with a chronic disease can cause.

This study is, to our knowledge, the largest study with longitudinal follow-up of psychiatric comorbidities in JIA. The main limitation is the lack of diagnosis data before 1998. This factor may result in an overestimation of incident cases since we did not exclude all individuals with comorbid diagnosis before study inclusion, but on the other hand to an underestimation due to missing information. The regression analysis with the selection of JIA cases and controls included 1998 – 2010 did however not change the results, except for decreased HR for anxiety in JIA males. The clinical relevance of this finding is uncertain, since the cases were few, the CI was wide and just below the significance level.

# Conclusions

In reference to the aims of this thesis I would like to conclude that:

- Monocytes in the synovial environment of children with oligoarticular JIA express a mixed M1(IFNγ)/M2(IL-4) polarization pattern, unique for this subtype.
- Synovial fluid monocytes have decreased ability to phagocytize and respond with oxidative burst upon stimulation compared to circulating monocytes, suggestive of a specific role for the monocytes in the pathogenesis of oligoarticular JIA.
- In children diagnosed in the era of biologic treatment and strategies to diminish inflammatory activity in order to prevent damage, still more than 50% of the follow-up years includes symptoms of active disease.
- In terms of long-term outcome, fewer individuals are diagnosed with uveitis and the need for joint corrective surgery is lower than previously published results. JIA does also not seem to contribute to excess mortality.
- The annual incidence rate 1980 2010 of JIA in Skåne is 9.9/100,000 children < 16 years, with significantly increasing annual incidence over the study period.
- Individuals with JIA do not appear to be diagnosed with depression or anxiety at an earlier age or more often than age corresponding controls without JIA.

# Future perspectives

I would like to mention some of the reflections made and questions raised during this process, that I think should be further explored in the future:

- Does the functional impairment of synovial monocytes, with decreased ability to phagocytize and respond with production of reactive oxygen species, contribute to inflammation in oligoarticular JIA?
- Tissue-resident macrophages are known to be important in the development of synovitis. The role and the polarization pattern of these cells in oligoarticular JIA should be further investigated in a larger sample size.
- The south-Swedish JIA cohort should be continuously complemented with new cases, as well as with follow-up time. Increased follow-up time is needed to study mortality and risk of other complications that usually develops at an older age, for example cardiovascular events and malignancy.
- A larger sample size is needed for the study of effect of treatment. Does treatment with bDMARDs change the risk of developing comorbidities?
- Finally, the very important question "Will I ever get well?" has not been fully answered. It is not known if just the fact of having had rheumatic inflammation during childhood has consequences in adulthood. Therefore, I rather talk about the chances of being symptom free than "getting well" when asked about prognosis. A follow-up study of adult JIA patients is needed to get an answer to the question: has the change of treatment in the last two decades improved the prognosis of having inactive disease as adults for children diagnosed with JIA today?

# Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Juvenil idiopatisk artrit (JIA) är den vanligaste reumatiska sjukdomen hos barn och kallas i folkmun för barnreumatism. I Sverige diagnosticeras mellan 200 - 250 barn varje år med JIA. Sjukdomen innebär att man insjuknar före 16 års ålder och har ihållande ledinflammation under minst sex veckor som det inte hittas någon annan förklaring till, som till exempel en skelettskada eller infektion. Det finns sju olika varianter av JIA som delvis skiljer sig åt gällande symtombild, prognos och uppkomstmekanism. Den vanligaste varianten är fåledsartrit, oligoartikulär JIA, vilken oftast debuterar hos flickor i förskoleåldern.

JIA är en autoimmun sjukdom, vilket innebär att immunförsvaret av någon anledning har reagerat och börjat angripa kroppens egen vävnad. Vid JIA är det främst ledhinnor som drabbas och blir inflammerade. Det kan också bli inflammation i andra organ, där ögats främre hinnor (uveit) är det vanligaste utanför lederna. I forskningen kring hur immunförsvaret fungerar vid JIA har man mest fokuserat på de vita blodceller som tillverkar antikroppar och som går till direkt attack på andra celler. Det är mindre känt vilken roll cellvarianten monocyter har. Monocyterna anses kunna påverkas av miljön de befinner sig i och profilera sig (polarisera) mot att antingen bidra till pro-inflammatoriska/drivande eller antiinflammatoriska/skyddande processer vid inflammation.

JIA betraktas som en kronisk sjukdom, men från uppföljningsstudier gjorda på barn som fått diagnos på 1980- och 90-talet verkar det som att bara ungefär hälften fortsätter att ha aktiv sjukdom med symtom även som vuxna. Från äldre studier vet vi också att cirka 1/5 får reumatisk ögoninflammation och att det är hög risk för skador i de drabbade lederna och det lednära skelettet. Under de senaste 20 åren har behandlingen av JIA tydligt förändrats. Idag sätts läkemedel för att bromsa aktiviteten i immunförsvaret in i ett så tidigt skede som möjligt, och sedan 20 år finns så kallade biologiska läkemedel. Dessa läkemedel är specifikt inriktade på olika inflammatoriska processer vid reumatisk sjukdom och kan på så vis effektivt släcka inflammation. På kort sikt har biologiska läkemedel visats vara effektiva och den vetenskapliga hypotesen är att dagens barn med JIA bör drabbas av färre komplikationer än tidigare. Av tidsmässiga skäl saknas studier med lång uppföljningstid på barn som diagnosticerats med JIA sedan biologiska läkemedel funnits tillgängliga. Vid andra kroniska barnsjukdomar har det visats finnas en ökad risk att också diagnosticeras med depression och ångest. Studier på samsjuklighet med psykiatriska sjukdomar vid JIA har inte visat lika tydliga resultat. Smärta och trötthet, som är vanliga symtom vid JIA, kan bidra till sämre livskvalitet. JIA kan dessutom komma och gå i skov, så även en bra dag kan det finnas oro för att det imorgon kan vara dåligt. Att ha en sjukdom som aktiviteter måste anpassas efter och att behöva ta mediciner, kan också bidra till att livet blir extra jobbigt i perioder.

När JIA konstateras hos ett barn ställs i princip alltid frågorna: "Varför har jag/vårt barn fått denna sjukdom?", "Vad kommer att hända med mig nu?" och "Kommer jag bli frisk?". Syftet med denna avhandling har varit att belysa olika aspekter av dessa frågor – från monocytens/makrofagens aktivitet och funktion i immunförsvaret vid fåledsengagerande (oligoartikulär) JIA, till hur det ser ut med sjukdomsaktivitet, komplikationer, depression och ångest, och mortalitet (dödlighet) vid JIA.

I det första delarbetet användes vävnadsprover av ledhinna, samt blod och ledvätska från 13 barn med oligoartikulär JIA. Monocyterna i ledvätska hade en enhetlig profilering som skiljer sig från profilen vid andra reumatiska sjukdomar. Monocyterna i ledvätska hade sämre förmåga att städa undan skadliga element och döda celler än vad de hade i blodet. Resultaten ger stöd åt att oligoartikulär JIA är en egen sjukdom med unik uppkomstmekanism och inte bara en barnvariant av reumatisk sjukdom hos vuxna.

Till resterande tre delarbeten skapades en kohort (patientgrupp) av alla som i Skåne fått diagnosen JIA mellan 1980 – 2010. I gruppen som fått diagnos 2002 – 2010 hade 2/3 fått behandling med läkemedel som påverkar immunförsvaret, men trots det hade personerna i kohorten inflammation i leder eller ögon under mer än hälften av uppföljningstiden. Däremot utvecklade färre personer komplikationerna reumatisk ögoninflammation och operationskrävande ledskada än vad som tidigare publicerats. JIA verkar heller inte bidra till överdödlighet, med förbehåll för att antalet dödsfall i kohorten var så lågt att det inte kunde jämföras med dödligheten i den allmänna befolkningen. JIA har blivit vanligare i Skåne sedan 1980, vilket bekräftar rapporter om ökad förekomst av andra autoimmuna sjukdomar och allergi i dagens samhälle. Slutligen var depression och ångest vanligt i kohorten, men vi hittade ingen ökad risk för de med JIA att få dessa diagnoser jämfört med de könsoch åldersmatchade kontrollerna utan JIA och heller ingen skillnad på åldern när sådana diagnoser har ställts.

Det unika med kohorten som skapats för avhandlingen är att alla diagnoser är bekräftade och att den spänner över ett enhetligt geografiskt område där alla sjukdomsfall, oavsett allvarlighetsgrad, har inkluderats. Kohorten kommer kunna fortsätta att växa både i storlek och uppföljningstid, och användas för att undersöka olika möjliga konsekvenser av att leva med JIA, samt att svara på frågan om hur många som blir av med symtomen medan de är barn.

# Acknowledgements

This thesis would not have been possible without the work and support from many people. I would especially like to express my gratitude to

My main supervisor, **Robin Kahn**. Already the first time I met you I was enthused by your passion for research. Your optimism has been invaluable to me throughout this project. Your positive spirit has convinced me to engage and find joy in experimental projects and to keep the discipline to proceed with the medical record review, even though it turned out to be somewhat of a "Sisyphos project". You have supported me, bribed me with cake and gently pushed me to become the physician and researcher I am today, and for that I am forever grateful.

My co-supervisor and clinical hero **Bengt Månsson**. Thank you for sensing in 2014 that pediatric rheumatology and this project would suit me and that you by that convinced Robin, who did not know me at all, to take me on as a PhD student. Your enormous clinical knowledge and your warm and empathic way of meeting the patients and their families inspires me. I also thank you for humorous sharing of anecdotes and "life wisdoms".

My co-supervisor and professor **Anders Bengtsson**. Thank you for initially taking me on as a PhD student, although completely unexperienced in the lab environment. I am thankful that you have encouraged me to spend time in the lab and by that widen my interest to the field of translational research.

Heads of the Rheumatology department during my time as PhD student, **Jehns Martinéus** and **Jon Einarson**. Thank you for promoting research alongside with clinical work and for creating an environment where this has been possible.

**Anki Mossberg** and **Gittan Gullstrand**. Thank you for your endless patience with learning me how to handle lab equipment and understand the experiments, as well as always answering my often very basic questions on immunology. You are amazing in cheering on and give praise in a way that can change any possible doubts into a feeling of being invincible.

My fellow PhD-student colleagues **Sabine Arve-Butler**, **Tobias Schmidt**, and **Alma Dahlberg**. Thank you for cooperation in our different projects, for generously lending me your top-class power point slides and for just being there sharing the successes and disappointments that comes with this position. A special thanks to you, Sabine and Tobias, for making immunology comprehensible during our journal
clubs, and to you, Alma, for your enthusiastic way of committing to and continuing the work with the cohort.

**Fredrik Kahn**, thank you for excellent guidance in the statistical field and for prioritizing finding the best solution to our risk calculations in Paper IV, even though you have been swamped with other tasks.

The rest of the colleagues in the Kahn/Bengtsson lab group, thank you for interesting discussions and fun times during our meetings and outings. I love how you all talk about/to the cells as your friends and colleagues - that has made immunology more concrete to me. A special thanks to Helena for co-authorship in paper III, I look forward to our future research cooperation.

My colleagues at the Section for Pediatric Rheumatology: **Elisabet Åstrand**, **Michele Compagno** and **Petra Król**. Thank you for your dedication in our patients and for covering for me during my weeks of research. I would also like to thank all the present and former wonderful co-workers in the Pediatric Rheumatology team. Thank you for welcoming me to your unit and for always cheering me on. I look forward to now increase my time with you and the patients.

My clinical supervisor, **Aladdin Mohammad**. Thank you for caring for my development as a clinician and for the advice to sometimes prioritize time for research even at times when I have been overwhelmed with clinical related responsibilities.

All other **colleagues** at the **Skåne Rheumatology Department**. Thank you for an interesting and inspiring work environment. A special thanks to my room mates Kristofer and Johanna, for inspiration, encouragement and interesting private as well as professional discussions.

My mentor **Naomi Clyne**. Thank you for listening and caring for my professional, as well as personal development, and for excellent advice on how to mount the process of writing the thesis. I have really appreciated our regular lunches.

Professor emeritus **Tore Saxne**. Thank you for raising my interest in rheumatology and for arranging my master thesis at your department. I appreciate how you have kept track of my project "from the court side" and your calm and comforting way of offering advice.

**Pierre Geborek**, former colleague, and the original mind behind the south-Swedish JIA cohort. Thank you for starting up and believing in the possibility and importance of this project.

**Anna Jöud**, thank you for helping me with the connection to SHR, for coauthorship in Paper IV, and for guiding me through the process of writing permit applications. **Minna Willim**, data manager. The south-Swedish JIA cohort would not have been possible to establish or keep without your expertise. Thank you for all the thought effort and time you put in "connecting the dots" to sort out the initial cases and create functioning data files.

**Jan-Åke Nilsson**, statistician, thank you for having explained statistics in an understandable and pedagogic way, for teaching me SPSS, and for always knowing how to solve (or advising me to surrender to) my problems concerning statistical analyses.

**Sofie Eklund**, research administrator, thank you for your help with understanding the ALF system, your quick response, and good eye for layout.

All patients and parents accepting to participate in our ongoing studies.

**The Pettersson family - my mother Kristin**, thank you for giving me the joy of learning, for your constant support and for your mantra "du kan inte göra mer än ditt bästa" that I still turn to at nervous times – **my sisters Stina** and **Lotta**, thank you for being the true older sisters that you are, always cheering me on and providing life perspectives when I need to step out of my tunnel.

My husband **Anton**, for technical support, for googling how to help me with my Apple products, your skills in excel, for interesting questions that forces me to explain my work in understandable words, for knowing when to give me space, and for your loyal support. Thank you will never be enough!

Och slutligen **mina (omslags)pojkar, Theodor och Edvard**, tack för att ni dagligen visar mig vad som är viktigt i livet.

## Supplementary material

The three forms used for data registration from the medical records are supplemented below.

ld för norsonon (Pid)			
Personnummer			
Given name			
Sur name			
Date of birth			
Yes= male sex	0 = kvinna	1 = man	
Certain IIA diagnosis	0 = nei	1 = ia	-
Uncertain IIA diagnosis	0 = nei	1 = ia	
Other certain diagnosis than IIA	0 = nei	1 = ja	
IIA diagnosis unclassifiable due to missing data	0 = nei	1 = ja	
regarding within 6 months of disease onset	e nej	- ,-	
Not JIA	0 = nei	1 = ia	-
Comment on diagnosis and classification	,		12
Disease onset according to medical record			
Disease onset when established by physician			
Disease onset when established by specialist			
Physicians diagnosis (ILAR: se lista)			
Specialists diagnosis (ILAR: se lista)			
Classificators diagnosis (ILAR: se lista)			
Physicians diagnosis date			
Specialist diagnosis date			
Classificators diagnosis date			
Extended oligo Yes	0 = nej	1 = ja	999 = uppgift saknas
Date of certain extended oligoarthritis			
Classificators ID/Date of classification			
Date of death			
Comment on death			
Registrator ID/Registration date			
Last follow up date medical records			
Maximal Follow up time med records (years)			
Chronic uveitis ever (0 = no, 1 = yes, 999 = no information)	0 = nej	1 = ja	999 = uppgift saknas
Date of confirmed Chronic Uveitis diagnosis			
Acute uveitis ever (0 = no, 1 = yes, 999 = no information)	0 = nej	1 = ja	999 = uppgift saknas
Amyloidosis (0 = no, 1 = yes, 999 = no information)	0 = nej	1 = ja	999 = uppgift saknas
Date of confirmed amyloidosis diagnosis			
End joint failure (spontaneous ankylosis, arthrodesis,			
prosthesis			
ANA (1 = yes, 0 = no, 999 = uppgift saknas)	0 = nej	1 = ja	999 = uppgift saknas
RF (1 = yes, 0 = no, 999 = uppgift saknas)	0 = nej	1 = ja	999 = uppgift saknas
Anti-CCP (1 = yes, 0 = no, 999 = uppgift saknas)	0 = nej	1 = ja	999 = uppgift saknas
HLAB27 (pos = yes, neg = no, 999 = uppgift saknas)	0 = nej	1 = ja	999 = uppgift saknas

### 1. Form for case ascertainment and general information

## 2. Form for annual registration of clinical data

Kommentar																																					
9ussiTfto2qO		Τ																																			
OpSynovetomy		t	1			F		F	F	T					F					F					1						F			1	Γ		
seoTqO		t	1			t			t	1					t		t			t			T								t		F				
sulstduSqO		t	1			t	T	t	t	t		t			t		t			t	T										t	1	T				
OpFinger	t	t	1			t		t	t	F					t		t			t	T							-			t		F				
Opnkle	t	t	1	1	-	$\vdash$	F		F	F		F			F		F	1			1		t			-		-			F		F	T			
1einWqO	-	t	+	-	-	┢	t	┢	┢	t	-	+	-		F		1	-	-	-		-	-	$\vdash$	-	-	-	-		-	$\vdash$	-	┢	t	-		
ObShoulder	-	+	+	-	-	╞	-	$\vdash$	$\vdash$	+	$\vdash$	-	-	-	$\vdash$	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	-	$\vdash$	-	$\vdash$	┢	-	$\left  \right $	-
OpElbow	╞	+	+	-	-	$\vdash$	+	$\vdash$	$\vdash$	$\vdash$	$\vdash$	-	-	-	$\vdash$	-	$\vdash$	-	-	-	$\vdash$	-	$\vdash$		-	-	-	-		-	$\vdash$	-	$\vdash$	-	+	$\left  \right $	_
Оргир	-	+	+		-	$\vdash$	-	-	$\vdash$	$\vdash$	-	-			$\vdash$	-	-	-		-	-		-			_		-		-	$\vdash$		-		-		-
obuse	$\vdash$	+	+		-	-	-	-	-	+	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-		-	$\vdash$	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	$\vdash$	-	-	-	-		-
	-	+	+	-	-	$\vdash$	-	-	-	┝	-	-	-	-	┝	_	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	$\vdash$	-	-	-	-		-
Protection		+	+	_	-	-	-	-		-	_	-	-		-	_	-		_	-		-	-	_	-			-	_	-		-		-	-		-
AttodesMr		+	4	_	_					-			_	_	-			_	_	-		_	_				_	_	_			-		-	-		-
enmuluOqO			4	_																																	_
OpDental				_																																	
OpEyes																																					
dO																																					
sisobiolymA																																					
ChronicUveitis																																					
sitisvUstucA		Ι																												Ĩ							
IMB		T							Γ						Γ																						
vmtdpieW		t	1			T		T	T						F					T											T						
/mdtbn9/		t	1			F			F	Г					F																			T			
CHAQmv	T	t	1			t	t	t	t	t	F	t			t		t	T		t		-	t							F	t	1	F	T	F		
SI_affection		t	+		-	F	t	t	t	t	$\vdash$	F	-		F		F			F		-	-				-	-			t	1		t	F	Η	-
CervColumna_ffectio	ŀ	t	+	-					t	1	-				$\vdash$								-								$\vdash$		-				-
effe_enmuloOdmu1hT	-	t	+		-	$\vdash$	+	$\vdash$	$\vdash$	┢	-	$\vdash$	-		$\vdash$	-	-	1		$\vdash$	-		-			-		-		-	$\vdash$		$\vdash$		1	$\square$	-
TM_affection	$\vdash$	t	+	-	-	$\vdash$	-	+	$\vdash$	F	-	-	-	-	+	-	-	-	-	-	+	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	$\vdash$	+	-	1	F		
Shoulder_attection	-	+	+	-	-	$\vdash$	+	$\vdash$	$\vdash$	┝	-	-	-	-	$\vdash$	-	-	-	-	$\vdash$	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	$\vdash$	-	-	-	-	$\left  \right $	H
Hp_affection	-	+	+	-	-	$\vdash$	-	$\vdash$	$\vdash$	┝	-	-	-	-	$\vdash$	-	-	-		-	$\vdash$	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	$\vdash$	-	$\vdash$	-	-		-
0000	╞	+	+	-	-	$\vdash$	-	-	$\vdash$	┝	-	-	-	_	┝	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	$\vdash$	-	$\vdash$	-	+		-
00 1991191	-	+	+	_	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	-	-		_	-	_	-	-	_	-	-	-	-	-	-		-
	-	╀	+	_	-	$\vdash$	-	-	-	-	-	-		_	-		-	-				-	-				_	_		-	$\vdash$	-	-	-			-
Olunellow2		+	4	_	_					L					L	_												_	_								_
VmdmoiT		+	4	_	-					-								-										_									-
vmetiV		1		_																								_						_			
vmdH		ļ								L																										Ц	
letne 92																																					
CRPantal																																					
vmAS		Γ	T					Γ	Γ	Γ		Γ			Γ		Γ			Γ			Γ								Γ						
скет			1																																		
<u>d</u>	1980	1004	1981	1982	1983	1984	1985	1986	1987	1988	1989	1990	1991	1992	1993	1994	1995	1996	1997	1998	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015

									_		_			_			_		-	_	_	_	_	_	-	-		_
			<u> </u>								6 <u>0</u>																	
	-								-					- 60														
	-													-		-	-			-		-				-		
									-					-			-					-						
	-	-			-				-		_	-		-			-										_	
				_				-			-			-					-								-	
-				_				-				-										-	-			-		
	-	-	-	_	-		-	-	-			-		- 0					-			_	-		-			
	-		-	_			_	-	_											_	_	-					_	
	-	-		-	-		_	_	_			-		_	-	-	-		_			_	_					
	_			_	-			-	-			_		_	_		_			-			_			_	_	
	_	_	-	_	-		-	_	_				_	-		_	_			_	_	_		_	_	_		-
_	_	_	-	_			_	-	_					_			_	_	_		_	_	_		_	_		-
_	_	_	-		_		_					_	_				_		_			_	_			_		-
	_	_			_												_											-
	_		_						-																			-
-	_		_						_													_	_					-
_		_	_	_					_										_			_						

# 3. Form for annual registration of pharmacologic treatment

## References

- 1. Petty RE, Southwood TR, Manners P, Baum J, Glass DN, Goldenberg J, et al. International League of Associations for Rheumatology classification of juvenile idiopathic arthritis: second revision, Edmonton, 2001. The Journal of rheumatology. 2004;31(2):390-2.
- 2. Petty RE, Southwood TR, Baum J, Bhettay E, Glass DN, Manners P, et al. Revision of the proposed classification criteria for juvenile idiopathic arthritis: Durban, 1997. The Journal of rheumatology. 1998;25(10):1991-4.
- 3. Brewer EJ, Jr., Bass J, Baum J, Cassidy JT, Fink C, Jacobs J, et al. Current proposed revision of JRA Criteria. JRA Criteria Subcommittee of the Diagnostic and Therapeutic Criteria Committee of the American Rheumatism Section of The Arthritis Foundation. Arthritis and rheumatism. 1977;20(2 Suppl):195-9.
- 4. PH W. Special meating on: nomenclature and classification of arthritis in children. In: Munthe E, editor. The care of rheumatic children, EULAR; Basel1978. p. 47-50.
- 5. Nigrovic PA, Colbert RA, Holers VM, Ozen S, Ruperto N, Thompson SD, et al. Biological classification of childhood arthritis: roadmap to a molecular nomenclature. Nat Rev Rheumatol. 2021;17(5):257-69.
- 6. Ravelli A, Varnier GC, Oliveira S, Castell E, Arguedas O, Magnani A, et al. Antinuclear antibody-positive patients should be grouped as a separate category in the classification of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2011;63(1):267-75.
- 7. Martini A, Ravelli A, Avcin T, Beresford MW, Burgos-Vargas R, Cuttica R, et al. Toward New Classification Criteria for Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis: First Steps, Pediatric Rheumatology International Trials Organization International Consensus. The Journal of rheumatology. 2019;46(2):190-7.
- 8. Nepom B. The immunogenetics of juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. Rheum Dis Clin North Am. 1991;17(4):825-42.
- 9. Prahalad S, McCracken ČE, Ponder LA, Angeles-Han ST, Rouster Stevens KA, Vogler LB, et al. Familial autoimmunity in the Childhood Arthritis and Rheumatology Research Alliance registry. Pediatric rheumatology online journal. 2016;14(1):14.
- 10. Moroldo MB, Chaudhari M, Shear E, Thompson SD, Glass DN, Giannini EH. Juvenile rheumatoid arthritis affected sibpairs: extent of clinical phenotype concordance. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2004;50(6):1928-34.

- 11. Ngo ST, Steyn FJ, McCombe PA. Gender differences in autoimmune disease. Front Neuroendocrinol. 2014;35(3):347-69.
- 12. Cobb JE, Hinks A, Thomson W. The genetics of juvenile idiopathic arthritis: current understanding and future prospects. Rheumatology (Oxford, England). 2014;53(4):592-9.
- 13. Zaripova LN, Midgley A, Christmas SE, Beresford MW, Baildam EM, Oldershaw RA. Juvenile idiopathic arthritis: from aetiopathogenesis to therapeutic approaches. Pediatric rheumatology online journal. 2021;19(1):135.
- 14. Ravelli A, Martini A. Juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Lancet (London, England). 2007;369(9563):767-78.
- 15. Theofilopoulos AN, Kono DH, Baccala R. The multiple pathways to autoimmunity. Nat Immunol. 2017;18(7):716-24.
- 16. Cattalini M, Soliani M, Caparello MC, Cimaz R. Sex Differences in Pediatric Rheumatology. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol. 2019;56(3):293-307.
- 17. Brooks WH. X chromosome inactivation and autoimmunity. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol. 2010;39(1):20-9.
- Ellis JA, Munro JE, Ponsonby AL. Possible environmental determinants of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Rheumatology (Oxford, England). 2010;49(3):411-25.
- 19. Kindgren E, Fredrikson M, Ludvigsson J. Early feeding and risk of Juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a case control study in a prospective birth cohort. Pediatric rheumatology online journal. 2017;15(1):46.
- 20. M'Rabet L, Vos AP, Boehm G, Garssen J. Breast-feeding and its role in early development of the immune system in infants: consequences for health later in life. J Nutr. 2008;138(9):1782s-90s.
- 21. Young KA, Parrish LA, Zerbe GO, Rewers M, Deane KD, Michael Holers V, et al. Perinatal and early childhood risk factors associated with rheumatoid factor positivity in a healthy paediatric population. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2007;66(2):179-83.
- 22. Mason T, Rabinovich CE, Fredrickson DD, Amoroso K, Reed AM, Stein LD, et al. Breast feeding and the development of juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. The Journal of rheumatology. 1995;22(6):1166-70.
- 23. Okada H, Kuhn C, Feillet H, Bach JF. The 'hygiene hypothesis' for autoimmune and allergic diseases: an update. Clin Exp Immunol. 2010;160(1):1-9.
- 24. Sevelsted A, Chawes B, Stokholm J, Bønnelykke K, Bisgaard H. Time trends of chronic immune diseases by year of birth in Danish registries. Eur J Epidemiol. 2021;36(11):1179-85.
- 25. Rook GA. Hygiene hypothesis and autoimmune diseases. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol. 2012;42(1):5-15.
- 26. Miller J, Ponsonby AL, Pezic A, Kemp A, Piper SE, Akikusa JD, et al. Sibling Exposure and Risk of Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Arthritis & rheumatology (Hoboken, NJ). 2015;67(7):1951-8.

- 27. Carlens C, Jacobsson L, Brandt L, Cnattingius S, Stephansson O, Askling J. Perinatal characteristics, early life infections and later risk of rheumatoid arthritis and juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2009;68(7):1159-64.
- 28. Horton DB, Scott FI, Haynes K, Putt ME, Rose CD, Lewis JD, et al. Antibiotic Exposure and Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis: A Case-Control Study. Pediatrics. 2015;136(2):e333-43.
- 29. Kindgren E, Ludvigsson J. Infections and antibiotics during fetal life and childhood and their relationship to juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a prospective cohort study. Pediatric rheumatology online journal. 2021;19(1):145.
- 30. Mölne J, Wold A. Inflammation. First ed: Liber AB; 2007.
- 31. Abbas AK, Lichtman AH. Basic immunology: functions and disorders of the immune system. Second ed: Elsevier; 2004.
- 32. Finnegan S, Clarke S, Gibson D, McAllister C, Rooney M. Synovial membrane immunohistology in early untreated juvenile idiopathic arthritis: differences between clinical subgroups. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2011;70(10):1842-50.
- 33. Finnegan S, Robson J, Scaife C, McAllister C, Pennington SR, Gibson DS, et al. Synovial membrane protein expression differs between juvenile idiopathic arthritis subtypes in early disease. Arthritis research & therapy. 2014;16(1):R8.
- 34. Prakken B, Albani S, Martini A. Juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Lancet (London, England). 2011;377(9783):2138-49.
- 35. Amulic B, Cazalet C, Hayes GL, Metzler KD, Zychlinsky A. Neutrophil function: from mechanisms to disease. Annu Rev Immunol. 2012;30:459-89.
- 36. Li Y, Wang W, Yang F, Xu Y, Feng C, Zhao Y. The regulatory roles of neutrophils in adaptive immunity. Cell Commun Signal. 2019;17(1):147.
- 37. Beutler B. Innate immunity: an overview. Mol Immunol. 2004;40(12):845-59.
- 38. Guilliams M, Mildner A, Yona S. Developmental and Functional Heterogeneity of Monocytes. Immunity. 2018;49(4):595-613.
- 39. Arts RJW, Joosten LAB, Netea MG. The Potential Role of Trained Immunity in Autoimmune and Autoinflammatory Disorders. Frontiers in immunology. 2018;9:298.
- 40. Mantovani A, Sica A, Sozzani S, Allavena P, Vecchi A, Locati M. The chemokine system in diverse forms of macrophage activation and polarization. Trends in immunology. 2004;25(12):677-86.
- 41. Murray PJ, Allen JE, Biswas SK, Fisher EA, Gilroy DW, Goerdt S, et al. Macrophage activation and polarization: nomenclature and experimental guidelines. Immunity. 2014;41(1):14-20.
- 42. Martinez FO, Gordon S. The M1 and M2 paradigm of macrophage activation: time for reassessment. F1000Prime Rep. 2014;6:13.

- 43. Wang N, Liang H, Zen K. Molecular mechanisms that influence the macrophage m1-m2 polarization balance. Frontiers in immunology. 2014;5:614.
- 44. Wu CY, Yang HY, Huang JL, Lai JH. Signals and Mechanisms Regulating Monocyte and Macrophage Activation in the Pathogenesis of Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Int J Mol Sci. 2021;22(15).
- 45. Shapouri-Moghaddam A, Mohammadian S, Vazini H, Taghadosi M, Esmaeili SA, Mardani F, et al. Macrophage plasticity, polarization, and function in health and disease. J Cell Physiol. 2018;233(9):6425-40.
- 46. Vandooren B, Noordenbos T, Ambarus C, Krausz S, Cantaert T, Yeremenko N, et al. Absence of a classically activated macrophage cytokine signature in peripheral spondylarthritis, including psoriatic arthritis. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2009;60(4):966-75.
- 47. Ambarus CA, Noordenbos T, de Hair MJ, Tak PP, Baeten DL. Intimal lining layer macrophages but not synovial sublining macrophages display an IL-10 polarized-like phenotype in chronic synovitis. Arthritis research & therapy. 2012;14(2):R74.
- 48. Baeten D, Møller HJ, Delanghe J, Veys EM, Moestrup SK, De Keyser F. Association of CD163+ macrophages and local production of soluble CD163 with decreased lymphocyte activation in spondylarthropathy synovitis. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2004;50(5):1611-23.
- 49. Yoon BR, Yoo SJ, Choi Y, Chung YH, Kim J, Yoo IS, et al. Functional phenotype of synovial monocytes modulating inflammatory T-cell responses in rheumatoid arthritis (RA). PLoS One. 2014;9(10):e109775.
- 50. Gaur P, Myles A, Misra R, Aggarwal A. Intermediate monocytes are increased in enthesitis-related arthritis, a category of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Clin Exp Immunol. 2017;187(2):234-41.
- 51. Bhattacharya S, Yadav A, Aggarwal A. Evidence for M2 macrophage activation in patients with enthesitis-related arthritis category of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Clinical rheumatology. 2019;38(6):1715-9.
- 52. Macaubas C, Nguyen KD, Peck A, Buckingham J, Deshpande C, Wong E, et al. Alternative activation in systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis monocytes. Clin Immunol. 2012;142(3):362-72.
- 53. Bonilla FA, Oettgen HC. Adaptive immunity. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2010;125(2 Suppl 2):S33-40.
- 54. Kamradt T, Mitchison NA. Tolerance and autoimmunity. N Engl J Med. 2001;344(9):655-64.
- 55. Mahmud SA, Binstadt BA. Autoantibodies in the Pathogenesis, Diagnosis, and Prognosis of Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Frontiers in immunology. 2018;9:3168.
- 56. Sen ES, Ramanan AV, Rosenbaum JT. Uveitis in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. In: Petty RE, Laxer, RM. Lindsley, CB. Wedderburn, LR. Mellins, ED. Fuhlbrigge, RC., editor. Textbook of Pediatric Rheumatology Eighth ed: Elsevier; 2021. p. 279-92.

- 57. Low JM, Chauhan AK, Kietz DA, Daud U, Pepmueller PH, Moore TL. Determination of anti-cyclic citrullinated peptide antibodies in the sera of patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. The Journal of rheumatology. 2004;31(9):1829-33.
- 58. Rosenberg AM, Petty RE. The skeleton. In: Petty RE, Laxer, RM. Lindsley, CB. Wedderburn, LR. Mellins, ED. Fuhlbrigge, RC., editor. Textbook of Pediatric Rheumatology. Eighth ed: Elsevier; 2021. p. 6-8.
- 59. Smith MD. The normal synovium. Open Rheumatol J. 2011;5:100-6.
- 60. Jarvis JN, Petty HR, Tang Y, Frank MB, Tessier PA, Dozmorov I, et al. Evidence for chronic, peripheral activation of neutrophils in polyarticular juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis research & therapy. 2006;8(5):R154.
- 61. Arve-Butler S, Schmidt T, Mossberg A, Berthold E, Gullstrand B, Bengtsson AA, et al. Synovial fluid neutrophils in oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis have an altered phenotype and impaired effector functions. Arthritis research & therapy. 2021;23(1):109.
- 62. Arve-Butler S, Mossberg A, Schmidt T, Welinder C, Yan H, Berthold E, et al. Neutrophils Lose the Capacity to Suppress T Cell Proliferation Upon Migration Towards Inflamed Joints in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Frontiers in immunology. 2022;12(5909).
- 63. Saxena N, Aggarwal A, Misra R. Elevated concentrations of monocyte derived cytokines in synovial fluid of children with enthesitis related arthritis and polyarticular types of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. The Journal of rheumatology. 2005;32(7):1349-53.
- 64. de Jager W, Hoppenreijs EP, Wulffraat NM, Wedderburn LR, Kuis W, Prakken BJ. Blood and synovial fluid cytokine signatures in patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a cross-sectional study. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2007;66(5):589-98.
- 65. Petty RE, Laxer RM, Wedderburn LR. JIA classifications and basic concepts. In: Petty RE, Laxer, RM. Lindsley, CB. Wedderburn, LR. Mellins, ED. Fuhlbrigge, RC., editor. Textbook of Pediatric Rheumatology. Eighth ed: Elsevier; 2021. p. 209-14.
- 66. Andersson Gäre B. Juvenile arthritis--who gets it, where and when? A review of current data on incidence and prevalence. Clinical and experimental rheumatology. 1999;17(3):367-74.
- 67. Gäre BA, Fasth A. Epidemiology of juvenile chronic arthritis in southwestern Sweden: a 5-year prospective population study. Pediatrics. 1992;90(6):950-8.
- 68. Thierry S, Fautrel B, Lemelle I, Guillemin F. Prevalence and incidence of juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a systematic review. Joint, bone, spine : revue du rhumatisme. 2014;81(2):112-7.
- 69. Berntson L, Andersson Gäre B, Fasth A, Herlin T, Kristinsson J, Lahdenne P, et al. Incidence of juvenile idiopathic arthritis in the Nordic countries. A population based study with special reference to the validity of the ILAR and EULAR criteria. The Journal of rheumatology. 2003;30(10):2275-82.

- 70. Riise Ø R, Handeland KS, Cvancarova M, Wathne KO, Nakstad B, Abrahamsen TG, et al. Incidence and characteristics of arthritis in Norwegian children: a population-based study. Pediatrics. 2008;121(2):e299-306.
- 71. Savolainen E, Kaipiainen-Seppänen O, Kröger L, Luosujärvi R. Total incidence and distribution of inflammatory joint diseases in a defined population: results from the Kuopio 2000 arthritis survey. The Journal of rheumatology. 2003;30(11):2460-8.
- 72. Cardoso I, Frederiksen P, Specht IO, Händel MN, Thorsteinsdottir F, Heitmann BL, et al. Age and Sex Specific Trends in Incidence of Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis in Danish Birth Cohorts from 1992 to 2002: A Nationwide Register Linkage Study. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2021;18(16).
- 73. Danner S, Sordet C, Terzic J, Donato L, Velten M, Fischbach M, et al. Epidemiology of juvenile idiopathic arthritis in Alsace, France. The Journal of rheumatology. 2006;33(7):1377-81.
- 74. Modesto C, Antón J, Rodriguez B, Bou R, Arnal C, Ros J, et al. Incidence and prevalence of juvenile idiopathic arthritis in Catalonia (Spain). Scandinavian journal of rheumatology. 2010;39(6):472-9.
- 75. Costello R, McDonagh J, Hyrich K, Humphreys J. Incidence and prevalence of Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis in the United Kingdom 2000-2018: results from the Clinical Practice Research Datalink. Rheumatology (Oxford, England). 2021.
- 76. Pruunsild C, Uibo K, Liivamägi H, Tarraste S, Talvik T, Pelkonen P. Incidence of juvenile idiopathic arthritis in children in Estonia: a prospective population-based study. Scandinavian journal of rheumatology. 2007;36(1):7-13.
- Krause ML, Crowson CS, Michet CJ, Mason T, Muskardin TW, Matteson EL. Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis in Olmsted County, Minnesota, 1960-2013. Arthritis & rheumatology (Hoboken, NJ). 2016;68(1):247-54.
- 78. Harrold LR, Salman C, Shoor S, Curtis JR, Asgari MM, Gelfand JM, et al. Incidence and prevalence of juvenile idiopathic arthritis among children in a managed care population, 1996-2009. The Journal of rheumatology. 2013;40(7):1218-25.
- 79. Shiff NJ, Oen K, Kroeker K, Lix LM. Trends in Population-Based Incidence and Prevalence of Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis in Manitoba, Canada. Arthritis care & research. 2019;71(3):413-8.
- 80. Beukelman T, Anink J, Berntson L, Duffy C, Ellis JA, Glerup M, et al. A survey of national and multi-national registries and cohort studies in juvenile idiopathic arthritis: challenges and opportunities. Pediatric rheumatology online journal. 2017;15(1):31.
- 81. Al-Mayouf SM, Al Mutairi M, Bouayed K, Habjoka S, Hadef D, Lotfy HM, et al. Epidemiology and demographics of juvenile idiopathic arthritis in Africa and Middle East. Pediatric rheumatology online journal. 2021;19(1):166.

- 82. Fujikawa S, Okuni M. A nationwide surveillance study of rheumatic diseases among Japanese children. Acta Paediatr Jpn. 1997;39(2):242-4.
- 83. Arve-Butler S. Neutrophils and autoantibodies in autoimmune rheumatic disease: Lund university; 2021.
- 84. Giancane G, Consolaro A, Lanni S, Davì S, Schiappapietra B, Ravelli A. Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis: Diagnosis and Treatment. Rheumatol Ther. 2016;3(2):187-207.
- Kimura Y, Vastert SJ. Systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis. In: Petty RE, Laxer, RM. Lindsley, CB. Wedderburn, LR. Mellins, ED. Fuhlbrigge, RC., editor. Textbook of Pediatric Rheumatology. Eighth ed: Elsevier; 2021. p. 216-26.
- 86. Guzman J, Oen K, Tucker LB, Huber AM, Shiff N, Boire G, et al. The outcomes of juvenile idiopathic arthritis in children managed with contemporary treatments: results from the ReACCh-Out cohort. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2015;74(10):1854-60.
- Ringold S, Horneff G. Oligoarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis. In: Petty RE, Laxer, RM. Lindsley, CB. Wedderburn, LR. Mellins, ED. Fuhlbrigge, RC., editor. Textbook of Pediatric Rheumatology. Eighth ed: Elsevier; 2021. p. 241-8.
- 88. Huemer C, Malleson PN, Cabral DA, Huemer M, Falger J, Zidek T, et al. Patterns of joint involvement at onset differentiate oligoarticular juvenile psoriatic arthritis from pauciarticular juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. The Journal of rheumatology. 2002;29(7):1531-5.
- 89. Rosenberg AM, Jariwala M, Cron RQ. Polyarticular juvenile idiopathic arthritis. In: Petty RE, Laxer, RM. Lindsley, CB. Wedderburn, LR. Mellins, ED. Fuhlbrigge, RC., editor. Textbook of Pediatric Rheumatology. Eighth ed: Elsevier; 2021. p. 228-39.
- 90. Ravelli A, Felici E, Magni-Manzoni S, Pistorio A, Novarini C, Bozzola E, et al. Patients with antinuclear antibody-positive juvenile idiopathic arthritis constitute a homogeneous subgroup irrespective of the course of joint disease. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2005;52(3):826-32.
- 91. Tse S, Colbert RA. Enthesitis-related arthritis. In: Petty RE, Laxer, RM. Lindsley, CB. Wedderburn, LR. Mellins, ED. Fuhlbrigge, RC., editor. Textbook of Pediatric Rheumatology. Eighth ed: Elsevier; 2021. p. 250-67.
- 92. Srivastava R, Phatak S, Yadav A, Bajpai P, Aggarwal A. HLA B27 typing in 511 children with juvenile idiopathic arthritis from India. Rheumatology international. 2016;36(10):1407-11.
- 93. Flatø B, Lien G, Smerdel-Ramoya A, Vinje O. Juvenile psoriatic arthritis: longterm outcome and differentiation from other subtypes of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. The Journal of rheumatology. 2009;36(3):642-50.
- 94. Nigrovic PA, Stoll ML. Psoriatic juvenile idiopathic arthritis. In: Petty RE, Laxer, RM. Lindsley, CB. Wedderburn, LR. Mellins, ED. Fuhlbrigge, RC., editor. Textbook of Pediatric Rheumatology. Eighth ed: Elsevier; 2021. p. 268-78.

- 95. Morris A, Rogers M, Fischer G, Williams K. Childhood psoriasis: a clinical review of 1262 cases. Pediatr Dermatol. 2001;18(3):188-98.
- 96. Chan MO, Petty RE, Guzman J. A Family History of Psoriasis in a Firstdegree Relative in Children with JIA: to Include or Exclude? The Journal of rheumatology. 2016;43(5):944-7.
- 97. Consolaro A, Giancane G, Alongi A, van Dijkhuizen EHP, Aggarwal A, Al-Mayouf SM, et al. Phenotypic variability and disparities in treatment and outcomes of childhood arthritis throughout the world: an observational cohort study. Lancet Child Adolesc Health. 2019;3(4):255-63.
- 98. Rypdal V, Glerup M, Songstad NT, Bertelsen G, Christoffersen T, Arnstad ED, et al. Uveitis in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis: 18-Year Outcome in the Population-based Nordic Cohort Study. Ophthalmology. 2021;128(4):598-608.
- 99. Heiligenhaus A, Niewerth M, Ganser G, Heinz C, Minden K. Prevalence and complications of uveitis in juvenile idiopathic arthritis in a populationbased nation-wide study in Germany: suggested modification of the current screening guidelines. Rheumatology (Oxford, England). 2007;46(6):1015-9.
- 100. Cassidy JT, Sullivan DB, Petty RE. Clinical patterns of chronic iridocyclitis in children with juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis and rheumatism. 1977;20(2 Suppl):224-7.
- 101. Kotaniemi K, Kautiainen H, Karma A, Aho K. Occurrence of uveitis in recently diagnosed juvenile chronic arthritis: a prospective study. Ophthalmology. 2001;108(11):2071-5.
- 102. Skarin A, Elborgh R, Edlund E, Bengtsson-Stigmar E. Long-term followup of patients with uveitis associated with juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a cohort study. Ocul Immunol Inflamm. 2009;17(2):104-8.
- 103. Smith JA, Mackensen F, Sen HN, Leigh JF, Watkins AS, Pyatetsky D, et al. Epidemiology and course of disease in childhood uveitis. Ophthalmology. 2009;116(8):1544-51, 51.e1.
- 104. Nationellt-system-för-kunskapsstyrning. Riktlinje för screening och behandling av JIA-associerad uveit Swedish Ophthalmological Society2021 [updated 2021-04-15. Available from: <u>https://swedeye.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Riktlinje-JIA-associeraduveit-remiss.pdf</u>.
- 105. Liebling EJ, Faig W, Chang JC, Mendoza E, Moore N, Vicioso NL, et al. Temporal Relationship Between Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis Disease Activity and Uveitis Disease Activity. Arthritis care & research. 2022;74(3):349-54.
- 106. Gäre BA, Fasth A. The natural history of juvenile chronic arthritis: a population based cohort study. I. Onset and disease process. The Journal of rheumatology. 1995;22(2):295-307.
- 107. Gäre BA, Fasth A. The natural history of juvenile chronic arthritis: a population based cohort study. II. Outcome. The Journal of rheumatology. 1995;22(2):308-19.

- 108. Zak M, Pedersen FK. Juvenile chronic arthritis into adulthood: a long-term follow-up study. Rheumatology (Oxford, England). 2000;39(2):198-204.
- 109. Malviya A, Johnson-Lynn S, Avery P, Deehan D, Foster H. Juvenile idiopathic arthritis in adulthood and orthopaedic intervention. Clinical rheumatology. 2009;28(12):1411-7.
- 110. Oen K, Malleson PN, Cabral DA, Rosenberg AM, Petty RE, Cheang M. Disease course and outcome of juvenile rheumatoid arthritis in a multicenter cohort. The Journal of rheumatology. 2002;29(9):1989-99.
- 111. Packham JC, Hall MA. Long-term follow-up of 246 adults with juvenile idiopathic arthritis: education and employment. Rheumatology (Oxford, England). 2002;41(12):1436-9.
- 112. Swart J, Giancane G, Horneff G, Magnusson B, Hofer M, Alexeeva E, et al. Pharmacovigilance in juvenile idiopathic arthritis patients treated with biologic or synthetic drugs: combined data of more than 15,000 patients from Pharmachild and national registries. Arthritis research & therapy. 2018;20(1):285.
- 113. Turesson C, Baecklund E, Van Vollenhoven R. Läkemedelsbehandling. In: Klareskog L, Saxne, T. Rudin, A. Rönnblom, L. Enman, Y., editor. Reumatologi. Third ed: Studentlitteratur AB; 2017. p. 71-90.
- 114. Funk RS, Balevic S, Cooper JC, Becker ML. Therapeutics nonbiologics. In: Petty RE, Laxer, RM. Lindsley, CB. Wedderburn, LR. Mellins, ED. Fuhlbrigge, RC., editor. Textbook of Pediatric Rheumatology. Eighth ed: Elsevier; 2021. p. 157-74.
- 115. Brunner HI, Ruperto N. Therapeutics biologics and small molecules. In: Petty RE, Laxer, RM. Lindsley, CB. Wedderburn, LR. Mellins, ED. Fuhlbrigge, RC., editor. Textbook of Pediatric Rheumatology. Eighth ed: Elsevier; 2021. p. 175-93.
- 116. Giancane G, Muratore V, Marzetti V, Quilis N, Benavente BS, Bagnasco F, et al. Disease activity and damage in juvenile idiopathic arthritis: methotrexate era versus biologic era. Arthritis research & therapy. 2019;21(1):168.
- 117. Chhabra A, Robinson C, Houghton K, Cabral DA, Morishita K, Tucker LB, et al. Long-term outcomes and disease course of children with juvenile idiopathic arthritis in the ReACCh-Out cohort: a two-centre experience. Rheumatology (Oxford, England). 2020;59(12):3727-30.
- 118. Listing M, Mönkemöller K, Liedmann I, Niewerth M, Sengler C, Listing J, et al. The majority of patients with newly diagnosed juvenile idiopathic arthritis achieve a health-related quality of life that is similar to that of healthy peers: results of the German multicenter inception cohort (ICON). Arthritis research & therapy. 2018;20(1):106.
- 119. Simard JF, Neovius M, Hagelberg S, Askling J. Juvenile idiopathic arthritis and risk of cancer: a nationwide cohort study. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2010;62(12):3776-82.

- 120. Beukelman T, Xie F, Chen L, Horton DB, Lewis JD, Mamtani R, et al. Risk of malignancy associated with paediatric use of tumour necrosis factor inhibitors. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2018;77(7):1012-6.
- 121. Nordstrom BL, Mines D, Gu Y, Mercaldi C, Aquino P, Harrison MJ. Risk of malignancy in children with juvenile idiopathic arthritis not treated with biologic agents. Arthritis care & research. 2012;64(9):1357-64.
- 122. Bernatsky S, Rosenberg AM, Oen KG, Duffy CM, Ramsey-Goldman R, Labrecque J, et al. Malignancies in juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a preliminary report. The Journal of rheumatology. 2011;38(4):760-3.
- 123. Zahedi Niaki O, Clarke AE, Ramsey-Goldman R, Yeung R, Hayward K, Oen K, et al. Malignancy incidence in 5294 patients with juvenile arthritis. RMD open. 2016;2(1):e000212.
- 124. Diak P, Siegel J, La Grenade L, Choi L, Lemery S, McMahon A. Tumor necrosis factor alpha blockers and malignancy in children: forty-eight cases reported to the Food and Drug Administration. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2010;62(8):2517-24.
- 125. Barth S, Schlichtiger J, Bisdorff B, Hügle B, Michels H, Radon K, et al. Association between drug intake and incidence of malignancies in patients with Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis: a nested case-control study. Pediatric rheumatology online journal. 2016;14(1):6.
- 126. Horne A, Delcoigne B, Palmblad K, Askling J. Juvenile idiopathic arthritis and risk of cancer before and after the introduction of biological therapies. RMD open. 2019;5(2):e001055.
- 127. Glerup M, Herlin T, Twilt M. Clinical Outcome and Long-term Remission in JIA. Current rheumatology reports. 2017;19(12):75.
- 128. Wallace CA, Ruperto N, Giannini E. Preliminary criteria for clinical remission for select categories of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. The Journal of rheumatology. 2004;31(11):2290-4.
- 129. Wallace CA, Huang B, Bandeira M, Ravelli A, Giannini EH. Patterns of clinical remission in select categories of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2005;52(11):3554-62.
- 130. Lurati A, Salmaso A, Gerloni V, Gattinara M, Fantini F. Accuracy of Wallace criteria for clinical remission in juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a cohort study of 761 consecutive cases. The Journal of rheumatology. 2009;36(7):1532-5.
- 131. Shoop-Worrall SJW, Kearsley-Fleet L, Thomson W, Verstappen SMM, Hyrich KL. How common is remission in juvenile idiopathic arthritis: A systematic review. Seminars in arthritis and rheumatism. 2017;47(3):331-7.
- 132. Andersson-Gäre B, Fasth A. The outcome of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Current Paediatrics. 2003;13(5):327-34.
- 133. Giannini EH, Ruperto N, Ravelli A, Lovell DJ, Felson DT, Martini A. Preliminary definition of improvement in juvenile arthritis. Arthritis and rheumatism. 1997;40(7):1202-9.

- 134. Consolaro A, Ruperto N, Bazso A, Pistorio A, Magni-Manzoni S, Filocamo G, et al. Development and validation of a composite disease activity score for juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2009;61(5):658-66.
- 135. Consolaro A, Giancane G, Schiappapietra B, Davì S, Calandra S, Lanni S, et al. Clinical outcome measures in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Pediatric rheumatology online journal. 2016;14(1):23.
- 136. Consolaro A, Negro G, Chiara Gallo M, Bracciolini G, Ferrari C, Schiappapietra B, et al. Defining criteria for disease activity states in nonsystemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis based on a three-variable juvenile arthritis disease activity score. Arthritis care & research. 2014;66(11):1703-9.
- 137. Ravelli A, Martini A. Early predictors of outcome in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Clinical and experimental rheumatology. 2003;21(5 Suppl 31):S89-93.
- 138. Oen K, Tucker L, Huber AM, Miettunen P, Scuccimarri R, Campillo S, et al. Predictors of early inactive disease in a juvenile idiopathic arthritis cohort: results of a Canadian multicenter, prospective inception cohort study. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2009;61(8):1077-86.
- 139. Albers HM, Brinkman DM, Kamphuis SS, van Suijlekom-Smit LW, van Rossum MA, Hoppenreijs EP, et al. Clinical course and prognostic value of disease activity in the first two years in different subtypes of juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis care & research. 2010;62(2):204-12.
- 140. Sengler C, Klotsche J, Niewerth M, Liedmann I, Föll D, Heiligenhaus A, et al. The majority of newly diagnosed patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis reach an inactive disease state within the first year of specialised care: data from a German inception cohort. RMD open. 2015;1(1):e000074.
- 141. Selvaag AM, Aulie HA, Lilleby V, Flatø B. Disease progression into adulthood and predictors of long-term active disease in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2016;75(1):190-5.
- 142. Bertilsson L, Andersson-Gäre B, Fasth A, Petersson IF, Forsblad d'Elia H. Disease Course, Outcome, and Predictors of Outcome in a Population-based Juvenile Chronic Arthritis Cohort Followed for 17 Years. The Journal of rheumatology. 2013;40(5):715-24.
- 143. Glerup M, Rypdal V, Arnstad ED, Ekelund M, Peltoniemi S, Aalto K, et al. Long-term outcomes in juvenile idiopathic arthritis: 18 years of follow-up in the population-based Nordic Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis (JIA) cohort. Arthritis care & research. 2019.
- 144. van den Hoek J, Boshuizen HC, Roorda LD, Tijhuis GJ, Nurmohamed MT, van den Bos GA, et al. Mortality in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: a 15-year prospective cohort study. Rheumatology international. 2017;37(4):487-93.
- 145. Løgstrup BB, Ellingsen T, Pedersen AB, Darvalics B, Olesen KKW, Bøtker HE, et al. Cardiovascular risk and mortality in rheumatoid arthritis

compared with diabetes mellitus and the general population. Rheumatology (Oxford, England). 2020.

- 146. Burisch J, Munkholm P. The epidemiology of inflammatory bowel disease. Scandinavian journal of gastroenterology. 2015;50(8):942-51.
- 147. Joosse ME, Aardoom MA, Kemos P, Turner D, Wilson DC, Koletzko S, et al. Malignancy and mortality in paediatric-onset inflammatory bowel disease: a 3-year prospective, multinational study from the paediatric IBD Porto group of ESPGHAN. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2018;48(5):523-37.
- 148. French AR, Mason T, Nelson AM, O'Fallon WM, Gabriel SE. Increased mortality in adults with a history of juvenile rheumatoid arthritis: a population-based study. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2001;44(3):523-7.
- 149. Thomas E, Symmons DP, Brewster DH, Black RJ, Macfarlane GJ. National study of cause-specific mortality in rheumatoid arthritis, juvenile chronic arthritis, and other rheumatic conditions: a 20 year followup study. The Journal of rheumatology. 2003;30(5):958-65.
- 150. Hashkes PJ, Wright BM, Lauer MS, Worley SE, Tang AS, Roettcher PA, et al. Mortality outcomes in pediatric rheumatology in the US. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2010;62(2):599-608.
- 151. Davies R, Southwood T, Kearsley-Fleet L, Lunt M, Baildam E, Beresford MW, et al. Mortality rates are increased in patients with systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Archives of disease in childhood. 2017;102(2):206-7.
- 152. Abinun M, Lane JP, Wood M, Friswell M, Flood TJ, Foster HE. Infection-Related Death among Persons with Refractory Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Emerg Infect Dis. 2016;22(10):1720-7.
- 153. Kyllonen MS, Kautiainen H, Puolakka K, Vahasalo P. The mortality rate and causes of death among juvenile idiopathic arthritis patients in Finland. Clinical and experimental rheumatology. 2019;37(3):508-11.
- 154. Spiegel LR, Schneider R, Silverman ED, Laxer RM, Stephens D, Feldman BM, et al. Early predictors of poor functional outcome in systemic-onset juvenile rheumatoid arthritis: A multicenter cohort study. Arthritis and rheumatism. 2000;43(11):2402-9.
- 155. Simon TA, Harikrishnan GP, Kawabata H, Singhal S, Brunner HI, Lovell DJ. Prevalence of co-existing autoimmune disease in juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a cross-sectional study. Pediatric rheumatology online journal. 2020;18(1):43.
- 156. Raab A, Sengler C, Niewerth M, Klotsche J, Horneff G, Zink A, et al. Comorbidity profiles among adult patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis: results of a biologic register. Clinical and experimental rheumatology. 2013;31(5):796-802.
- 157. Schenck S, Rosenbauer J, Niewerth M, Klotsche J, Minden K, Schwarz T, et al. Comorbidity of Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus in Patients with Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. The Journal of pediatrics. 2018;192:196-203.
- 158. Stagi S, Giani T, Simonini G, Falcini F. Thyroid function, autoimmune thyroiditis and coeliac disease in juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Rheumatology (Oxford, England). 2005;44(4):517-20.

- 159. Pohjankoski H, Kautiainen H, Kotaniemi K, Korppi M, Savolainen A. Autoimmune diseases in children with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Scandinavian journal of rheumatology. 2010;39(5):435-6.
- 160. Poddighe D, Romano M, Dossybayeva K, Abdukhakimova D, Galiyeva D, Demirkaya E. Celiac Disease in Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis and Other Pediatric Rheumatic Disorders. J Clin Med. 2022;11(4).
- 161. Öman A, Hansson T, Carlsson M, Berntson L. Evaluation of screening for coeliac disease in children with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Acta paediatrica (Oslo, Norway : 1992). 2019;108(4):688-93.
- 162. Agca R, Heslinga SC, Rollefstad S, Heslinga M, McInnes IB, Peters MJ, et al. EULAR recommendations for cardiovascular disease risk management in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and other forms of inflammatory joint disorders: 2015/2016 update. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2017;76(1):17-28.
- 163. Agca R, Heslinga SC, van Halm VP, Nurmohamed MT. Atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease in patients with chronic inflammatory joint disorders. Heart. 2016;102(10):790-5.
- 164. Anderson JH, Anderson KR, Aulie HA, Crowson CS, Mason TG, Ardoin SP, et al. Juvenile idiopathic arthritis and future risk for cardiovascular disease: a multicenter study. Scandinavian journal of rheumatology. 2016;45(4):299-303.
- 165. Evensen K, Aulie HA, Rønning OM, Flatø B, Russell D. Carotid Atherosclerosis in Adult Patients with Persistently Active Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis Compared with Healthy Controls. The Journal of rheumatology. 2016;43(4):810-5.
- 166. Aulie HA, Selvaag AM, Günther A, Lilleby V, Molberg Ø, Hartmann A, et al. Arterial haemodynamics and coronary artery calcification in adult patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2015;74(8):1515-21.
- 167. Aulie HA, Estensen ME, Selvaag AM, Lilleby V, Flatø B, Aakhus S. Arterial properties in adults with long-lasting active juvenile idiopathic arthritis compared to healthy controls. Pediatric rheumatology online journal. 2018;16(1):85.
- 168. Hussain KS, Gulati R, Satheesh S, Negi VS. Early-onset subclinical cardiovascular damage assessed by non-invasive methods in children with Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis: analytical cross-sectional study. Rheumatology international. 2021;41(2):423-9.
- 169. Sule S, Fontaine K. Coronary Artery Disease in Adults With a History of Juvenile Arthritis. Arthritis care & research. 2020;72(12):1790-3.
- 170. Blackman JA, Conaway MR. Developmental, emotional and behavioral comorbidities across the chronic health condition spectrum. J Pediatr Rehabil Med. 2013;6(2):63-71.
- 171. Pinquart M, Shen Y. Depressive symptoms in children and adolescents with chronic physical illness: an updated meta-analysis. J Pediatr Psychol. 2011;36(4):375-84.

- 172. Butwicka A, Olén O, Larsson H, Halfvarson J, Almqvist C, Lichtenstein P, et al. Association of Childhood-Onset Inflammatory Bowel Disease With Risk of Psychiatric Disorders and Suicide Attempt. JAMA Pediatr. 2019;173(10):969-78.
- 173. Butwicka A, Frisén L, Almqvist C, Zethelius B, Lichtenstein P. Risks of psychiatric disorders and suicide attempts in children and adolescents with type 1 diabetes: a population-based cohort study. Diabetes Care. 2015;38(3):453-9.
- 174. Lebwohl B, Haggård L, Emilsson L, Söderling J, Roelstraete B, Butwicka A, et al. Psychiatric Disorders in Patients With a Diagnosis of Celiac Disease During Childhood From 1973 to 2016. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2021;19(10):2093-101.e13.
- 175. Fair DC, Rodriguez M, Knight AM, Rubinstein TB. Depression And Anxiety In Patients With Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis: Current Insights And Impact On Quality Of Life, A Systematic Review. Open access rheumatology : research and reviews. 2019;11:237-52.
- 176. Kyllönen MS, Ebeling H, Kautiainen H, Puolakka K, Vähäsalo P. Psychiatric disorders in incident patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis a case-control cohort study. Pediatric rheumatology online journal. 2021;19(1):105.
- 177. Hanns L, Radziszewska A, Suffield L, Josephs F, Chaplin H, Peckham H, et al. Association of Anxiety With Pain and Disability but Not With Increased Measures of Inflammation in Adolescent Patients With Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Arthritis care & research. 2020;72(9):1266-74.
- 178. Hanns L, Cordingley L, Galloway J, Norton S, Carvalho LA, Christie D, et al. Depressive symptoms, pain and disability for adolescent patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis: results from the Childhood Arthritis Prospective Study. Rheumatology (Oxford, England). 2018;57(8):1381-9.
- 179. Ding T, Hall A, Jacobs K, David J. Psychological functioning of children and adolescents with juvenile idiopathic arthritis is related to physical disability but not to disease status. Rheumatology (Oxford, England). 2008;47(5):660-4.
- 180. Liu Y, Ho RC, Mak A. Interleukin (IL)-6, tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF- $\alpha$ ) and soluble interleukin-2 receptors (sIL-2R) are elevated in patients with major depressive disorder: a meta-analysis and meta-regression. J Affect Disord. 2012;139(3):230-9.
- 181. Suneson K, Lindahl J, Chamli Hårsmar S, Söderberg G, Lindqvist D. Inflammatory Depression-Mechanisms and Non-Pharmacological Interventions. Int J Mol Sci. 2021;22(4).
- 182. Miller AH, Raison CL. The role of inflammation in depression: from evolutionary imperative to modern treatment target. Nature reviews Immunology. 2016;16(1):22-34.
- 183. Barnes J, Mondelli V, Pariante CM. Genetic Contributions of Inflammation to Depression. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2017;42(1):81-98.

- 184. Köhler CA, Freitas TH, Stubbs B, Maes M, Solmi M, Veronese N, et al. Peripheral Alterations in Cytokine and Chemokine Levels After Antidepressant Drug Treatment for Major Depressive Disorder: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Mol Neurobiol. 2018;55(5):4195-206.
- 185. Husain MI, Strawbridge R, Stokes PR, Young AH. Anti-inflammatory treatments for mood disorders: Systematic review and meta-analysis. J Psychopharmacol. 2017;31(9):1137-48.
- 186. McKinnon KM. Flow Cytometry: An Overview. Curr Protoc Immunol. 2018;120:5.1.-5.1.11.
- 187. Canna SW, Roth J. Mechanistic investigations of pediatric rheumatic diseases. In: Petty RE, Laxer, RM. Lindsley, CB. Wedderburn, LR. Mellins, ED. Fuhlbrigge, RC., editor. Textbook of Pediatric Rheumatology. Eighth ed: Elsevier; 2021. p. 26-8.
- Ohlsson SM, Linge CP, Gullstrand B, Lood C, Johansson A, Ohlsson S, et al. Serum from patients with systemic vasculitis induces alternatively activated macrophage M2c polarization. Clin Immunol. 2014;152(1-2):10-9.
- 189. Maddocks S, Jenkins R. Understanding PCR: Elsevier; 2017.
- 190. Hoy MA. DNA-amplification by the polymerase chain reaction: molecular biology made accessible. In: Hoy MA, editor. Insect molecular genetics. Third ed: Elsevier; 2013. p. 307-72.
- 191. Sweden. S. Population density per sq. km, population and land area by region and sex. Year 1991-2020. 2021 [Available from: <u>http://statistikdatabasen.scb.se</u>.
- 192. Sweden. S. Population 1 November by region, age and sex. Year 2002-2021. 2022 [Available from: <u>http://www.statistikdatabasen.scb.se</u>.
- 193. Socialstyrelsen. The National Board of Health and Welfare 2022 [updated 2019-11-12. Available from: <u>www.socialstyrelsen.se</u>.
- 194. Löfvendahl S, Schelin MEC, Jöud A. The value of the Skåne Health-care Register: Prospectively collected individual-level data for population-based studies. Scand J Public Health. 2020;48(1):56-63.
- 195. Dean AS, KM; Soe, MM. OpenEpi: Open source epidemiologic statistics for public health. 2013 [updated 2013/04/06. Available from: www.OpenEpi.com.
- 196. Socialstyrelsen. Statistikdatabas för diagnoser 2021 [updated 2021-09-22. Available from: https://sdb.socialstyrelsen.se/if par/val.aspx.